## Trade Liberalization Financing and its Impact on Poverty and Income Distribution in Ghana

By

Vijay K. Bhasin University of Cape Coast, Ghana

AERC Research Paper 234 African Economic Research Consortium, Nairobi January 2011 **THIS RESEARCH STUDY** was supported by a grant from the African Economic Research Consortium. The findings, opinions and recommendations are those of the author, however, and do not necessarily reflect the view of the Consortium, its individual members or the AERC Secretariat.

| Published by: | African Economic Research Consortium<br>P.O. Box 62882 - City Square<br>Nairobi 00200, Kenya |
|---------------|--|
| Printed by:   | Modern Lithographic (K) Ltd.<br>PO Box 52810 – City Square<br>Nairobi 00200, Kenya           |

ISBN: 978-9966-023-06-3

© 2011, African Economic Research Consortium.

## **Contents**

| List of tables                                      | iv<br>v        |
|---|----------------|
| Acknowledgements                                    | vi             |
| Introduction  | 1              |
| Trade liberalization and poverty reduction in Ghana | 7              |
| Literature review                                   | 17             |
| Features of the model and methodology               | 26             |
| Structure and data of the SAM                       | 31             |
| Analysis of simulation results                      | 34             |
| Conclusion and policy implications                  | 43             |
| Notes   | 46             |
| References  | 48             |
| Appendixes  | 51             |
|   | List of tables |

## List of tables

| Table 1.  | Political regimes and trade liberalization   | 8  |
|-----------|--|----|
| Table 2.  | Actual import duty schedule/rates (%) of broad import categories                               | 10 |
| Table 3.  | Export tariff rates (%)  | 11 |
| Table 4.  | Composition of tax and non-tax revenue, 1999–2002 (%)  | 12 |
| Table 5.  | Composition of recurrent and capital expenditure, 1999–2002 (%)                                | 13 |
| Table 6.  | Composition of foreign resources, 1999–2002 (US\$ million)                                     | 14 |
| Table 7.  | Cut in import tariffs on goods and poverty   | 22 |
| Table 8.  | Cut in export tariffs on goods and poverty   | 25 |
| Table 9.  | Parameter values for the static CGE model of Ghana   | 29 |
| Table 10. | Factoral source of household income (%)  | 32 |
| Table 11. | Income (in cedis) and demographic characteristics of households                                | 32 |
| Table 12. | Share of components of household income in GDP (%)   | 33 |
| Table 13. | Income and demographic characteristics of households using consumption expenditure data        | 46 |
| Table 14. | Reasons for the differences between our results and GSS results                                | 47 |
| Table B1. | Simulation results for the elimination of import tariffs<br>on agricultural goods              | 59 |
| Table B2. | Poverty measures for the base year and simulations for<br>import tariffs on agricultural goods | 62 |
| Table B3. | Simulation results for the elimination of export tariffs on agricultural goods                 | 65 |
| Table B4. | Poverty measures for the base year and simulations for<br>export tariffs on agricultural goods | 68 |
| Table B5. | Simulation results for the elimination of import tariffs on industrial goods                   | 71 |
| Table B6. | Poverty measures for the base year and simulations for<br>import tariffs on industrial goods   | 74 |
| Table B7. | Simulation results for the elimination of export tariffs on industrial goods                   | 77 |
| Table B8. | Poverty measures for the base year and simulations for<br>export tariffs on industrial goods   | 80 |
| Table B9. | Sensitivity analysis for elimination of import tariffs on agricultural goods                   | 83 |

### **Abstract**

Ghana has adopted a Growth and Poverty Reduction Strategy that emphasizes increased focus on poverty reduction in the design and implementation of its policies. This study uses a CGE model, social accounting matrix and data from the 1999 Ghana Living Standards Survey 4 to examine the impact of unilateral partial trade liberalization both in isolation and combined with foreign capital inflows and value-added tax on the poverty and income distributions of various categories of households. Those included were agricultural households, public sector employees, private sector employees, non-farm self-employed workers and non-working persons.

The study found that eliminating trade-related import and export tariffs on agricultural goods and import tariffs on industrial goods in isolation, combined with foreign capital inflows and combined with VAT reduces the incidence, depth and severity of poverty of all categories of households, with the exception of the incidence of poverty of public sector employees and the non-working group when import tariffs on industrial goods are eliminated in isolation. On the other hand, elimination of trade-related export tariffs on industrial goods in isolation and combined with foreign capital inflows increases the incidence, depth and severity of poverty of all categories of households, with the exception of the incidence of poverty of all categories of households, with the exception of the incidence of poverty of all categories of households, with the exception of the incidence of poverty of the non-working group. Moreover, elimination of trade-related export tariffs on industrial goods combined with VAT reduces the incidence, depth and severity of all categories of households.

Income distributions of the private sector employees and the non-working group were found to improve to a larger extent when trade liberalization in isolation is considered. For agricultural households, on the other hand, the income distribution improves to a larger extent when trade liberalization is combined with foreign capital inflows and VAT. Results also indicate that financing of unilateral partial sector-wise trade liberalization through domestic resources (VAT) could have a greater impact on poverty alleviation and improvement in the income distributions of households than the foreign resources (foreign capital inflows).

## Acknowledgements

I am very grateful for the financial and technical support of the African Economic Research Consortium (AERC) toward this research. I am extremely grateful for the constructive criticisms, comments and suggestions from the resource persons, and from my fellow researchers in Group D. I am also thankful to two anonymous referees for the useful comments.

## 1. Introduction

A gior macroeconomic shocks have had significant impacts on the level of poverty and the distribution of incomes in many developing countries. Poverty thus persists in a large number of these countries despite considerable development assistance from the international community. The intractability of poverty in all its measures – incidence, depth and severity – is especially acute in sub-Saharan Africa, where a number of countries, including those that embraced the path of economic reforms and stabilization programmes, continue to face declining living standards (De Maio et al., 1999; Easterly, 2001; Hillman, 2002; Fofack, 2002). This has led to increased emphasis on specific poverty reduction measures by the countries themselves and the donor community. A deep analysis of poverty requires a better understanding of the constraints to poverty reduction, the relationships between macroeconomic shocks and their impact at the micro level, the transmission channels through which adjustment policies may affect the poor, and the possible trade-offs that poverty reduction may entail in terms of the allocation of scarce resources and sequencing of policy reforms.

A look at the impact of trade liberalization is particularly important because it is generally believed that expanded trade holds the key to prosperity for developing countries. This perspective holds that if the industrialized countries would eliminate their trade barriers, especially in apparel and agriculture, this would provide a basis for growth in developing countries, pulling hundreds of millions of people out of poverty. According to World Bank (2002), a reduction in world barriers to trade could accelerate growth, provide stimulus to new forms of productivity-enhancing specialization, and lead to a more rapid pace of job creation and poverty reduction around the world. Weisbrot and Baker (2002) have argued, however, that most of the projected gains from trade liberalization do not come from the removal of trade barriers in the industrialized countries – rather the biggest source of gains to developing countries is the removal of their own barriers to trade. In principle, these gains would be available whether the industrialized countries also followed a path of trade liberalization. These authors also look at the reasons why developing countries may not choose to liberalize, in

spite of the potential gains. The two most important considerations are the loss of revenue due to tariff reductions, and the economic and social disruptions caused by rapid displacement of workers from agriculture.

There are other concerns that could be raised with trade liberalization and these relate to adjustment costs of trade liberalization. Ghana, for example, faces adjustment costs from signing an Economic Partnership Agreement (EPA) that includes tariff revenue losses and the costs of fiscal reform; the creation of safety nets to address employment loss; adjustment measures for losses in competitiveness; and the restructuring of domestic production (Patel, 2007). A study by the Commonwealth Secretariat estimates that for all African, Caribbean and Pacific (ACP) countries these adjustment costs will require €9.2 billion in assistance (Grynberg and Clarke, 2006). An EPA has the potential to streamline existing West African regional initiatives and to enhance the credibility of regional integration. Nevertheless, if the current weaknesses stemming from conflicting and overlapping regional trade agendas are not sufficiently addressed before West African countries enter into an EPA, then the conclusion of such an agreement with the EU risks further undermining the development of regional markets (Patel, 2007). This brings forth the question of what type of fiscal reforms should be adopted by developing countries to liberalize their trade and reap the benefits of trade. According to Baker and Weisbrot (2001), this type of fiscal reform could be one in which the lost tariff revenue is replaced by an increase in non-distortionary lump sum taxes. The other alternative is to finance trade liberalization through foreign capital inflows.

Foreign capital inflows comprise remittances from abroad, foreign aid, foreign direct investment (FDI), portfolio investment and commercial bank lending. Remittances from the rest of the world to households directly affect their incomes and can reduce poverty (Gustafsson and Makonnen, 1993; Siddiqui and Kemal, 2002b; Taylor et al., 2005; Adams, 2005; Bhasin and Obeng, 2006). Foreign aid can reduce poverty through its impact on households' incomes via public current spending and capital expenditures (Anderson and Evia, 2003). It is argued that a direct link between FDI and poverty reduction does not exist, although three indirect links are possible. First, FDI-induced increases in national income offer a potential to benefit the poor. Second, well-developed linkages between foreign firms and local suppliers may generate employment opportunities for the poor. Third, FDI may lead to higher wages. FDI can affect households' incomes and reduce poverty through additional private and public investment (Siddiqui and Kemal, 2002a; and Arbenser, 2004).

Trade liberalization in Ghana is characterized by the removal of quantitative restrictions on the current (import licences and banned items) and capital accounts (restrictions on the repatriation of profits), simplification of the tariff structure, and lowering the level and range of tariffs. In this study we concentrate on the level of tariffs and thus define trade liberalization as the removal of import and export tariffs on agricultural and industrial goods as well as the removal of restrictions on the capital account of the balance of payments. Moreover, the trade liberalization is unilateral and partial sector-wise because only one form of trade-related tariff on agricultural and industrial goods is eliminated at a point.

### **Research problem**

Despite the adoption of trade-related and fiscal reforms in Ghana, growth has not accelerated and poverty remains widespread and pervasive, particularly in the rural areas. Trade and fiscal reforms are recognized as a potent tool for enhancing growth, redistributing income and reducing poverty. It is generally believed that trade liberalization is poverty-alleviating in the long run, although it may be povertyenhancing in the short run. The impact of trade liberalization on the poor also depends on the sectors in which trade reforms take place. Many multilateral agencies, such as the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund (IMF), have started to condition their funding operations in developing countries on the progress achieved nationally with respect to poverty reduction policies and trade liberalization measures. This requires an assessment and the quantification of the impacts of economic policies on the poor.

Trade liberalization envisages a fall in tax revenue that can be compensated by foreign savings or domestic savings. Foreign capital inflows generally come to the developing countries with conditionality. If the developing country does not want to accept the conditional funding then it may have to finance trade liberalization through domestic resources. One of the ways to do this is to raise the value-added tax (VAT). The study tries to provide answers to the following questions: What is the relationship between trade liberalization and poverty and income distributions in Ghana? Is it poverty-alleviating or poverty-enhancing? What is the contribution of trade liberalization to poverty? What is the contribution of foreign capital inflows to poverty? What is the contribution of VAT to poverty? What is their combined effect on poverty and income distribution?

Computable general equilibrium (CGE) models represent an important tool for such analysis because they can explain the interlinkages among the various sectors of the economy and the agents present in the model. CGE models have therefore been widely used to simulate the impact of macroeconomic policies on income distribution and poverty. For trade liberalization specifically, its impact on poverty and income distribution can be examined by using both social accounting matrixes (SAMs) and CGE models. The SAM is a comprehensive, disaggregated, consistent and complete data system that captures the interdependence that exists within a socioeconomic system.

One can identify three types of CGE models that try to address this question. The first type considers only the representative agent and provides information on inequalities between groups without giving any results in terms of poverty. This strand of literature includes Adelman and Robinson (1979) for Korea; Dervis et al. (1982) and Gunning (1983) for Kenya; Thorbecke (1991) for Indonesia; Morrisson (1991) for Morocco; Chia et al. (1994) for Côte d'Ivoire; and Obi (2007) for Nigeria. The second type of modelling is grounded on the previous one but includes information on intragroup income distributions and endogenizes poverty. Studies here include de Janvry et al. (1991), Decaluwe et al. (1999), Azis and Thorbecke (2001), Aka (2006), and Bhasin and Annim (2005). The third type of modelling is based on the second

type but endogenizes both the intragroup income distributions and poverty. Among those who have taken this approach are Cogneau and Robillard (1999), Decaluwe et al. (1999), and Chitiga et al. (2005).

### **Objectives of the study**

It should be mentioned, however, that this approach by itself will not be able to capture all the channels by which trade liberalization will affect poverty and income distribution because the model being used is a static model. Since the CGE model is a real model, we consider only the real components of foreign capital inflows, e.g., foreign remittances, foreign aid and foreign direct investment. The financial inflows, e.g., portfolio investment and commercial bank lending are not considered in the model.

The basic objective of the study is to assess the impact of partial sector-wise trade liberalization on poverty and income distributions of households in Ghana. Specifically, this is achieved by developing three scenarios: Elimination of import and export tariffs on agricultural and industrial goods (final goods as well as inputs) is considered in the first scenario. In the second scenario, partial sector-wise trade liberalization is combined with foreign capital inflows, while the third scenario combines partial sector-wise trade liberalization with VAT.

### Trade, VAT policy and simulations

C ince adopting a more liberal, outward-oriented and private sector-led development Strategy in the mid 1980, Ghana has liberalized its imports through the compression of the tariff structure, simplification and reduction of tariff rates, and the removal of non-tariff barriers to imports. It has also liberalized payments arrangements by dismantling foreign exchange controls. In West Africa, the West African Economic and Monetary Union (UEMOA) instituted a common external tariff (CET) of four rates within the range of 0%–20% and Ghana has implemented this CET structure. Trade liberalization has also become a permanent component of the economic policy reform agenda of the Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS). Unilateral trade liberalization and ECOWAS tariff harmonization programmes have produced a more open trade regime in Ghana. According to Ajakaiye and Oyejide (2005), Ghana is a "relatively open" trade regime with simple average tariff rates of 10%-14% and a maximum ad valorem tariff of 233%. Across the continent, another example is the East African Community CET, which has an upper band of 25%; this rate now determines the Ugandan ad valorem tariff rates. For Ghana to move to the category of "open" trade regime there is a need to reduce the simple average tariff rate by 0%-9% and maximum ad valorem tariff rate to 25% like Uganda. That is why we are advocating complete elimination of import and export tariffs on agricultural and industrial goods in this study.

Ghana also moved from stringent foreign investment control in the 1960s to its active promotion from the late 1980s by enacting or revising investment codes to

liberalize the conditions under which foreign investment would be permitted. These codes guaranteed national treatment for foreign investors post-establishment, plus freedom to transfer capital and earnings, as well as full compensation in the event of expropriation. In addition, all West African countries offer further international protection to foreign investors through their membership in the Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency (MIGA) and International Centre for the Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID). During the 1990s, Ghana attracted substantial FDI inflows into the telecommunications and mining sectors through the privatization of public enterprises. While more and more sectors have been opened to foreign investment, Ghana continues to reserve certain subsectors for its nationals. Moreover, Ghana imposes a limit of 40% on foreign ownership of insurance businesses.

VAT is an important component of tax reforms in developing countries (Goode, 1993). Advocates of the VAT argue that this system of tax on the average raises revenue, reduces misallocation of resources and creates a good audit trail. It also ensures tax neutrality in international trade and is non-cascading compared with the sales tax (Burgess and Stern, 1993). Ghana introduced the VAT in December 1998 to replace the sales tax after the first attempt failed in 1995. It has changed the rate twice since then: From 10% to 12.5% in June 1999, the 2.5% increase representing an education levy to be used for the development of educational institutions; from 12.5% to 15% in August 2004, with that increase slated to support the National Health Insurance Scheme. The threshold has also been lowered from 200 million cedis to 100 million cedis. Since the VAT rate was 10% in 1999 and is now 15%, we increase the VAT rate by 50% in the simulations in this study.

The study constructs 12 simulations to determine the effects of trade policy measures alone and in combination. The first three simulations concern agricultural imports and the second trio turns to agricultural exports. The first simulation simply eliminates trade-related tariffs on agricultural imported goods. The second simulation adds to this a compensating increase in foreign capital inflows equal to the fall in tax revenue of the government that are redistributed to households via transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. In the third simulation, traderelated tariffs on agricultural imported goods are eliminated, with a 50% increase in VAT that is redistributed to the households via transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. In the fourth simulation, trade-related tariffs on exported agricultural goods are eliminated. In the fifth simulation, trade-related tariffs on agricultural exports are eliminated with a compensating increase in foreign capital inflows equal to the fall in tax revenue of the government that are redistributed to the households via transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. In the sixth simulation, trade-related tariffs on exported agricultural goods are eliminated with a 50% increase in VAT that is redistributed to the households via transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments.

The process is repeated with another six simulations featuring industrial goods – three for imports and three for exports. The seventh simulation eliminates trade-related tariffs on imported industrial goods, while the eighth also eliminates tariffs on imported industrial goods, but compensates with an increase in foreign capital inflows equal to the fall in tax revenue of the government that are redistributed to the households via

transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. In the ninth simulation, trade-related tariffs on imported industrial goods are eliminated with a 50% increase in VAT that is redistributed to the households via transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments.

The tenth simulation eliminates trade-related tariffs on exported industrial goods. In the eleventh simulation, trade-related tariffs on exported industrial goods are eliminated with a compensating increase in foreign capital inflows equal to the fall in tax revenue of the government that are redistributed to the households via transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. In the twelfth simulation, trade-related tariffs on industrial exported goods are eliminated with a 50% increase in VAT that is redistributed to the households via transfer payments in proportion to the households via transfer payments.

# 2. Trade liberalization and poverty reduction in Ghana

Trade liberalization in Ghana is characterized as the removal of quantitative restrictions on the current and capital accounts, simplification of the tariff structure, and lowering of the level and range of tariffs. Different political regimes and their trade liberalization policies are summarized in Table 1. Between 1961 and 1983, Ghana imposed import controls through import licences. During the early years of this period (1961–1969), a mixed policy was adopted with respect to foreign capital inflows and as a result Ghana was successful in attracting FDI and foreign aid. During the period 1969–1983, however, a more restrictive policy towards foreign capital inflows was adopted and as a result both FDI and foreign aid declined.

Ghana then pursued a more liberalized policy on the current as well as capital accounts of the balance of payments and was again successful in attracting foreign resources. Since 1983, most of the quantitative restrictions, including import licensing, have been eliminated. The tariff structure has been simplified while the level and range of tariffs have been reduced.

|                               | -Sunsa ana aaas          |   |
|-------------------------------|--------------------------|---|
| Political regime              | Time period              | Trade and capital flow coolloy  |
| Nkrumah Regime                | 1961-1966                | Import licences initioduced, liberal and<br>restrictue policy for capital flows, FD1<br>increased   |
| Kalional Uberation<br>Council | 19 <del>65-</del> 1969   | Controlled litate pursued, liberal policy for<br>capital flows, programme aid increased   |
| Busia Regime                  | 19 <del>69 -</del> 197 Z | Import controls abolished , export promotion<br>package introduced , restrictlue policy for<br>foreign flows, foreign introws reduced   |
| Ache ampong<br>Regime         | 1972-1978                | Import controls lightened, restrictive policy for<br>capital flows, FD (reduced   |
| Akumo Regime                  | 1978-1979                | Import controls continued, restrictive policy for<br>capital flows, FDT reduced   |
| Limann Regime                 | 1979-1981                | Import controls continued, restrictive policy for<br>capital flows, FDI and foreign ald reduced   |
| Rawlings Regime 1             | 1981-83                  | Restrictue trade and capital flows policy   |
| Rawlings Regime II            | 1983-2000                | Foreign exchange releniton scheme<br>in iroduced, economic recourry programme<br>initialed, lariff's iructure simplified and lariff's<br>reduced, importificences abolished, siructural<br>adius imeni programme initialed, irade and<br>inues imen i programme launched, irade and<br>inues imen i reform programme initioduced,<br>iberaited policy for capital flows, foreign<br>capital intiows increased |
| Kuffour Regime                | 200-                     | Ghana declared as HIPC, Ghana Pouerly<br>Reduction Program me launched, tartifs inuclure<br>simplified and tartifs reduced, liberatized policy<br>for capital flows, ald inflows increased,<br>president's special initializes for cassaua,<br>garments and lex lies launched, VAT rate<br>increased from 10% to 15%  |

#### Table 1: Political regimes and trade liberalization

#### Source: Author's compliation.

trade barriers, but does maintain absolute and conditional prohibitions on a number of goods for environmental, health, morality, public safety and security reasons under international conventions. Absolute prohibitions cover diseased animals and carcasses, contaminated food, scandalous literature, obscene articles, dangerous weapons and illegal goods. Rough or uncut diamonds are conditionally prohibited and may be imported under licence from the Minister of Finance and Economic Planning. Ghana does not impose tariff quotas on imports and neither trade embargoes nor any localcontent requirements for domestic production are applied. Ghana has no legislation on contingency protection measures, such as anti-dumping, countervailing measures and safeguards.

The average export tariff rates and their breakdown according to cocoa and noncocoa products are presented in Table 3. During the period 1983–1994, the average

### Ghana's tariff structure

ctual import duty schedule/rates of broad import categories are shown in Table 2. Ghana fully implemented the Harmonized Commodity Description and Coding System (HS) of classifying imports and exports to replace the Customs Cooperation Council Nomenclature (CCCN) on 1 January 1990. The introduction of HS increased the number of tariff lines in the Ghanaian Customs Tariff. The general change in tariff rates following harmonization was the reduction of duties on capital goods and raw materials from 15% to 10% in the 1990 budget. Tariffs on consumer and luxury goods of 20% and 25%, respectively, were more than double that on capital goods and raw materials (10%) in 1990. The luxury goods were taxed at a higher rate so as to maximize the revenue of the government. The 1993 budget changed tariff rates on raw materials from a flat rate of 10% to a range from 0%-10%. In the 1997 budget, tariff rates on concessionary goods were reduced from 10% to 0%, consumer goods from 25% to 10%, capital goods from 10% to 5%, and raw materials from a range of 0%-10% to 0%-5%. Tariff rates on luxury goods were reduced from 25% to 20% in 2000. Ghana's tariff structure has "built-in" tariff escalation within certain manufacturing groups, especially textiles, leather, chemicals, basic metals, food, beverages and tobacco.

Under the ECOWAS trade liberalization scheme established in 1990, Ghana provided preferential tariff reductions of 20% on imports of a few goods from some countries that had been granted community status. Products from member states that qualified for preferential treatment attracted rates of 8%, 16% and 20%, whilst similar items from other countries attracted duty rates of 10%, 20% and 25%, respectively. Since 1996, however, most imports from member countries attract duty free rates. Ghana provides duty-free preferences on a range of unprocessed agricultural products and several industrial products imported from producing enterprises, sited within member countries, that are eligible to receive such preferential treatment. Eligibility is based on whether the imports meet the ECOWAS rules of origin and have sourced at least 60% of their raw materials from within the Community.

Quantitative restrictions were implemented through the issue of import licences and banning of items up to the year 1988. The import licensing system was abolished in 1989 but the banning of items continued. Presently, Ghana applies few formal non-tariff

| (1303-2003)        |       |       |       |       |       |       |       |      |
|--------------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|------|
| Item               | 1983  | 1984  | 1985  | 1986  | 1987  | 1988  | 1989  | 1990 |
| Concessionary      | 10-20 | 10-20 | 20-25 | 10-20 | 10-25 | 10-25 | 10    |      |
| 10                 |       |       |       |       |       |       |       |      |
| Consumer Goods     | 30    | 30    | 30    | 25    | 35    | 20    | 20    | 20   |
| Capital Goods      | 30    | 30    | 30    | 20    | 25    | 15    | 15    | 10   |
| Raw Materials      | 25-30 | 25-30 | 25-30 | 10-20 | 15-20 | 10-15 | 10-15 | 10   |
| Luxury             | 30    | 30    | 30    | 30    | 30    | 25    | 25    | 25   |
| Item               | 1991  | 1992  | 1993  | 1994  | 1995  | 1996  | 1997  | 1998 |
| Concessionary<br>0 |       | 0     | 0     | 0     | 0     | 0     | 10    | 0    |
| Consumer Goods     | 20    | 20    | 20    | 25    | 25    | 25    | 10    | 10   |
| Capital Goods      | 10    | 10    | 10    | 10    | 10    | 10    | 5     | 5    |
| Raw Materials      | 10    | 10    | 0-10  | 0-10  | 0-10  | 0-10  | 0-5   | 0-5  |
| Luxury             | 25    | 25    | 25    | 25    | 25    | 25    | 25    | 25   |
| Item               | 1999  | 2000  | 2001  | 2002  | 2003  |       |       |      |
| Concessionary      | 0     | 0     | 0     | 0     | 0     |       |       |      |
| Consumer Goods     | 10    | 10    | 10    | 10    | 10    |       |       |      |
| Capital Goods      | 5     | 5     | 5     | 5     | 5     |       |       |      |
| Raw Materials      | 0-5   | 0-5   | 0-5   | 0-5   | 0-5   |       |       |      |

| Table 2: Actual Import Duty | Schedule/Rates (% | %) of Broad Imp | ort Categories |
|-----------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|----------------|
| (1983-2003)                 |                   |                 |                |

documentation now required is the exchange control form (A2) and the customs entry form. All primary manufactured exports are dutiable at zero rates. Export duty on cocoa beans is levied at a rate determined annually by the Minister of Finance and Economic Planning. Gold and diamonds from small-scale mining are exported mainly by the Precious Minerals Marketing Corporation. Exports of logs were suspended in 1995, with the aim of promoting timber processing. Raw rattan and bamboo exports are also prohibited. Ghana has no export quotas or voluntary export restraints, and no export subsidies.

## Revenue and expenditure of the Government of Ghana

export tax rate ranged between 28.69% and 5.30%, cocoa tax between 70.18% and 18.28%, and non-cocoa tax between 5.21% and 0%. Export procedures have been simplified over recent years with the abolition of the export licensing system. From 32 separate steps required to export in 1984, only eight are now necessary. The only

| Үөаг | E:port ta : ra te i | Cocoa ta: rate | Non-cocos ta: rate |
|------|---------------------|----------------|--------------------|
| 1983 | 28.69               | 70.18          | 2.16               |
| 1984 | 21.73               | 31 🛙 8         | 5.21               |
| 1985 | 27.38               | 44.51          | 2.29               |
| 1986 | 18.12               | 33.17          | 77.0               |
| 1987 | 18.34               | 39.77          | 0 ДЭ               |
| 1988 | 11.89               | 38.51          | 000                |
| 1989 | 11.34               | 30.08          | 000                |
| 1990 | 895                 | 18 <i>.</i> 28 | 000                |
| 1991 | 8.18                | 23.54          | 0.87               |
| 1992 | 8.74                | 28.49          | 0.70               |
| 1993 | 5,30                | 19.91          | 0.42               |
| 1994 | 14.80               | 50.08          | 000                |

Table 3: Export tariffinates (%)

Source : Oduro (2000).

The fiscal position of the Ghanaian economy has been the major concern of both the immediate past government and the current government. The underpinning issue to contend with is the nation's ability to restrain its expenditure within the limits of its revenue capacity. The composition of tax revenue and non-tax revenue is presented in Table 4. On average, tax revenue contributes slightly above three-quarters of Ghana's total revenue, with the non-tax element contributing the remaining quarter. In 1999, the share of tax revenue in total revenue was 82.21% and that of the non-tax revenue was 17.79%. The tax revenue comes from direct taxes, indirect taxes and international trade taxes. The non-tax revenue comes from grants, income and fees, and divestiture of public enterprises. Direct taxes are levied on income and property of individuals and businesses. In 1999, direct tax revenue was corporate tax followed by income tax.

Indirect taxes comprise VAT on both domestic and imported products, petroleum tax, and other indirect taxes. The VAT rate was 10% in 1999 and, as noted above, it is now 15%, comprising the basic rate (10%), an educational levy (2.5%) and a national health insurance levy (2.5%). In 1999, indirect taxes contributed 44.12% to the total tax revenue. The major source of indirect tax revenue was VAT followed by petroleum tax. International trade taxes are levied on imports and exports. In 1999, international trade taxes contributed 26.16% to the total tax revenue.

of international trade tax revenue was import duties followed by export duty. Import duties contributed 26.61% and export duties contributed 6.91% towards the total revenue of the government. Grants accounted for 8.04% of the total non-tax revenue in 1999.

The composition of recurrent and capital expenditure is presented in Table 5. In 1999, recurrent expenditure accounted for 62.7% and capital expenditure for 37.3% of the total government expenditure. The recurrent expenditure comprises non-interest

|                              | 4000         |       |                |                |
|------------------------------|--------------|-------|----------------|----------------|
|                              | 1959         | 2000  | 2001           | 2002           |
| Direct taxes                 | 29.72        | S1.9S | 82 <i>.</i> 89 | 82.70          |
| (% of total tax revenue)     |              |       |                |                |
| PAYE                         | 33.82        | 3497  | 31.90          | 33.23          |
| Self-employed                | 6.63         | 5,46  | 5.36           | 6,18           |
| Companies                    | <b>53.95</b> | 50.42 | 45.51          | 41.55          |
| State enterprise             | 1.55         | 1.51  | -              | -              |
| Others direct taxes          | 4.05         | 7.64  | 17.23          | 19. <b>0</b> 4 |
| indirect taxes               | 44.12        | 45.72 | 43,69          | 43.96          |
| (% of total tax revenue)     |              |       |                |                |
| VAT (domestic and import)    | 58.11        | 63 Д2 | 68.56          | 61.50          |
| Petroleumtax                 | 30,15        | 26.35 | 22.57          | 28.70          |
| Other Indirect taxes         | 11.74        | 10.63 | 8.87           | 9.80           |
| International trade taxes    | 26.16        | 22.35 | 23.92          | 23.34          |
| (% of total tax revenue)     |              |       |                |                |
| Import duties                | 68.96        | 81.88 | 80.87          | 81.51          |
| Export duties                | 31.44        | 18.12 | 19.13.         | 18.49          |
| Granta                       | 8.04         | 10.06 | 18.22          | 14.75          |
| (% of total non-tax revenue) |              |       |                |                |
|                              |              |       |                |                |

Table 4: Composition of tax and non-tax revenue, 1999–2002 (%)

Source: Millistry of Finance.

goes into salaries. Spending on social programmes for poverty reduction such as health and education has been low, thus constraining poverty reduction efforts. For instance, the levels of spending on health and education at 2.0% and 2.8% of GDP, respectively, are much lower than African averages and a disproportionate amount of the resources is used for personnel emoluments and administration. Capital expenditure comprises domestically financed and foreign financed capital expenditure. In 1999, foreign financed capital expenditure accounted for 21.5% and domestically financed capital expenditure for 15.8% of the capital expenditure.

### Role of foreign resources in Ghana

and interest expenditure. The non-interest expenditure includes the expenditure on wages and salaries, administration and services, subventions, transfers, and utility price subsidies. The interest expenditure includes expenditures incurred on interest payments for domestic and foreign debt. Non-interest expenditure dominates recurrent expenditure, with wages and salaries being the major spending category. In 1999, transfers accounted for only 5.5% of the non-interest recurrent expenditure. The interest payment on domestic debt dominated the interest recurrent expenditure. Government expenditure has been biased in favour of recurrent expenditure, the majority of which **Table 5: Composition of Recurrent and Capital Expenditure, 1999-2002 (%)** 

| Components                          | 1999         | 2000  | 2001  | 2002  |
|-------------------------------------|--------------|-------|-------|-------|
| Recurrent Expenditure (% of Total I | Expenditure) | 62.70 | 69.90 | 58.14 |
| 76.60                               |              |       |       |       |
| Non-Interest                        | 41.40        | 39.90 | 35.39 | 53.13 |
| Wages and Salaries                  | 21.50        | 18.90 | 25.97 | 32.85 |
| Administration and Services         | 9.00         | 9.30  | 7.02  | 11.37 |
| Subventions                         | 5.30         | 5.90  | -     | -     |
| Transfers                           | 5.50         | 5.70  | 2.40  | 5.39  |
| Utility Price Subsidies             | -            | -     | -     | 3.52  |
| Interest                            | 21.30        | 27.00 | 22.75 | 23.47 |
| Domestic                            | 16.20        | 19.20 | 18.85 | 17.30 |
| External                            | 5.20         | 7.80  | 3.90  | 6.18  |
| Capital Expenditure (% of Total Exp | enditure)    | 37.30 | 33.10 | 41.86 |
| 23.40                               |              |       |       |       |
| Domestic Financed                   | 15.80        | 15.20 | 13.03 | 10.47 |
| Foreign Financed                    | 21.50        | 17.90 | 28.83 | 12.93 |

Source: Ministry of Finance

breakdown of foreign resources, shown in Table 6, reveals that foreign borrowing is the most prominent source of foreign resources in Ghana. Foreign borrowing amounted to US\$620.1 million in 1999, and rose to US\$900.2 million in 2002. Private remittances sent to households and firms from abroad increased from US\$472.0 million in 1999 to US\$680.0 million in 2002. Foreign aid has declined continuously since 2000, while FDI has declined since 1999. Portfolio investment, on the other hand, increased from US\$12.0 million in 2000 to US\$94.7 million in 2002. In total, the foreign resources fell from US\$2,004.4 million in 1999 to US\$1,795.4 million in 2002. To overcome this, the government may have to work harder to attract more foreign aid, FDI and portfolio investment to build the capital base of the economy and at the same time reduce poverty. For this to happen, the private sector has to perceive a more attractive environment and greater consistency in the application of policies and regulations.

|                             | iorei§iires. |         | 2002 (004 iii |         |
|-----------------------------|--------------|---------|---------------|---------|
| Components                  | 1999         | 2000    | 2001          | 2002    |
| Foreign borrowing           | 620.1        | 630.9   | 959.1         | 900.2   |
| Foreign private remittances | <b>47</b> 20 | 499.0   | 709.7         | 680 D   |
| Foreign aid                 | 461.7        | 513.0   | 341.6         | 194.3   |
| Foreign direct investment   | 226.7        | 114.9   | 89.3          | 50.0    |
| Portifolio investment       | 47.5         | 12.0    | 26.0          | 94.7    |
| Commercial bank lending     | 186.4        | 40.8    | 144,3         | -123.8  |
| Total foreign resources     | 2,004.4      | 1,810.6 | 2,270.0       | 1,795.4 |

Table 6 : Composition of foreign resources , 1999–2002 (US\$ million)

Source: Bank of Ghana.

### Poverty reduction in Ghana

Poverty in Ghana has many dimensions. Poor communities are characterized by low incomes, malnutrition, ill health, illiteracy and insecurity. There is also a sense of powerlessness and isolation. These different aspects interact and keep households and communities in persistent poverty. Using Ghana Living Standards Survey data, the Ghana Statistical Service (GSS, 2000) classified the incidence (including extreme poverty), depth and severity of poverty into two broad groups of rural and urban. Each of these groups was in turn subdivided into forest, coastal and savannah regions, with the capital, Accra, standing alone. It (GSS) also included the contribution of the ecological zones to total poverty in the country. Both the food energy intake method and the cost of basic needs method were used in determining the poverty lines used in the construction of the poverty profile.

Upper and lower poverty lines were used, with the latter being the extreme or critical poverty line. A comparison was also made between poverty in 1991/92 and 1998/99. The overall trend in poverty during the 1990s has been broadly favourable in Ghana. Taking the upper poverty line of 900,000 cedis, the percentage of the Ghanaian population defined as poor fell from almost 52% in 1991/92 to just less than 40% in 1998/99. At the national level, the incidence of consumption poverty declined by 12.2% during this seven-year period. The GSS found that poverty is substantially higher in rural areas than urban areas and is disproportionately concentrated in the Rural Savannah. Moreover, the decline is not evenly distributed according to ecological zones or regions.

The reduction in consumption poverty has been highest in Accra and the forest ecological zone. In some areas, poverty has fallen only very marginally, or even increased. In some of these areas, notably in the Rural Savannah, the situation of the very poorest worsened. And even though the incidence of poverty has fallen, the depth of poverty for those who remain poor remains relatively stable. The declines in poverty have been concentrated mostly in Western, Greater Accra, Volta, Ashanti and Brong Ahafo regions. Some regions (Central, Northern, Upper East) have experienced increases in poverty. Upper West and Eastern regions showed only small decreases in poverty. Large poverty reductions occurred among employees in both the formal and

informal private sectors and among public sector wage employees, but export farmers experienced the largest reduction in consumption poverty. Poverty reduction among the large numbers of food crop farmers, on the other hand, has been smaller.

Because poverty is a multidimensional phenomenon, consumption-based measures need to be supplemented by other welfare indicators. Thus, poverty can be analysed in terms of household ownership of durable goods and housing characteristics (drinking water, toilet facilities and use of electricity), as well as human development indicators (health and education). The proportions of Ghanaian households owning most durable goods showed large increases between 1991/92 and 1998/99, with increases being observed in both urban and rural areas. In addition, there were significant improvements during this period in the number of households obtaining their drinking water from a safe source, using adequate toilet facilities, and having access to electricity in both rural and urban areas.

For health services, however, compared with 1991/92, Ghanaians are less likely now to consult well-qualified health personnel or to go to a hospital when they are ill or injured. On the other hand, enrolment rates in primary and secondary school improved quite sharply during this period. Now, more than four out of five Ghanaian children in the relevant age-group are attending primary school. Although the increases in net enrolment rates at secondary level have been much bigger for girls than boys, rates for girls still remain below those for boys.

The incidence of poverty in Ghana is still very high and there is a need to alleviate poverty. In the present study, the monetary poverty line of cedis 665,300 per annum was obtained from the consumption basket of the bottom 20% of the distribution of individuals by their standard of living, which provided 2,900 kilocalories per adult equivalent per day. The commodities included in this consumption basket were about 120 that belong to agricultural, industrial and services sectors.

Traditionally, Ghana has largely relied on public savings and foreign loans and grants to fund its development programmes. For instance, the nation's Medium-Term Development Plan was largely financed by public borrowing from either domestic or foreign sources. Overlooked in all these financing endeavours has been the potential direct financing input from both the private sector and non-profit institutions. The financing strategy of the Ghana Poverty Reduction Strategy (GPRS) addresses this glaring omission by identifying innovative financing mechanisms that embrace the latter groups through a system of structured incentives and strategic partnerships.

For the private sector, three schemes will be implemented. These are the tax-exempt GPRS private sector fund, a long-term savings plan and a non-resident-Ghanaian fund for poverty reduction. The non-profit institutions should formulate GPRS-consistent action plans for poverty reduction and their tax-exempt status will be linked to poverty-related outputs specified in the action plan. Partnerships between government and private sector entities for providing public goods and services such as infrastructure, community facilities and related services will be encouraged. The following types of partnerships will be encouraged: The public sector contracts with a private partner to operate and maintain a publicly-owned facility (waste removal, road maintenance, etc.); and the private partner designs, finances and builds a facility and then leases it to government for a specified time, after which ownership vests with government.

Ghana is likely to enjoy some goodwill from bilateral and multilateral partners that have endorsed the GPRS I and GPRS II. The IMF welcomed the GPRS I and accordingly committed SDR 184.5 million under its Poverty Reduction and Growth Facility (PRGF) in support of the government's economic reform programme for 2003–2005. In addition, the IMF is providing interim assistance under the enhanced HIPC Initiative of SDR 15.15 million. These allocations of IMF aid are likely to be followed by other donors in support of the intended economic reforms.

### 3. Literature review

Policies of openness through liberalization of trade and investment regimes, and capital movements have been advocated worldwide for their growth and welfare enhancing effects. This perspective is based on the propositions embedded in the well-known economic theories of international trade and investment (i.e., the Ricardian comparative advantage theory, the Heckscher–Ohlin–Samuelson model, the new trade theories à la Krugman, or the model of inter-temporal international borrowing/lending or portfolio allocation models). In these models, the main growth-enhancing effects of openness are assumed to filter through two channels. One is static efficiency gains associated with improved resource allocation for national economies as well as for the world economy as a result of increased specialization. The second encompasses dynamic efficiency gains from such factors as economies of scale, diffusion of information, technology transfers and knowledge spillover effects, as well as intertemporal trade gains from cross-border borrowing/lending for increased investment and consumption smoothing and portfolio risk diversification.

According to Bourguignon (2002, 2004) absolute poverty reduction could be achieved through two effects: The growth effect, i.e., the effect of the growth rate of the mean income of the population; and the distribution effect, i.e., the change in the income distribution. In order to analyse and understand the impact of openness on poverty and income distribution, both these links have to be scrutinized. The first link is from openness to growth. The main manifestation of openness is through trade and capital movement liberalization, which in turn is presumed to affect growth directly through three sub-channels: Exports, imports and capital inflows. Trade liberalization policies encourage exports, which benefits export industries and contributes to GDP growth. The link between increased imports and growth arises when a country switches from a regime of import substitution to one of trade liberalization; this will, in the short run, hurt the previously protected domestic industries and elicit a fall in fiscal revenues as a result of lower tariffs. In time, however, the initial negative consequences

tariffs. On the other hand, the reduction in the incidence of poverty ranged from 0.7 to 11.3 percentage points and the increase in the incidence of poverty from 6.1 to 16.4 percentage points because of the increase in indirect taxes.

Arbenser (2004) examined the impact of FDI on incomes of households in Ghana using the 1993 SAM. In the model, the author disaggregated households into four groups. Household urban skilled, household urban non-skilled, household rural agriculture and household rural non-agriculture. Three counterfactual simulations were carried out in this study. Simulation 1 consisted of a 50% increase in FDI inflows with endogenous foreign exchange rate and fixed current account balance. The second simulation involved a 50% cut in tariffs with flexible government savings and mobile factors. The third was a mixture of simulations 1 and 2. The study shows that increase in FDI inflow raises household income by more than 1.3%; household urban skilled registered the highest percentage increase in income followed closely by household rural agriculture, while the least income gain accrues to household urban non-skilled. The study also establishes that increased FDI inflow and reduced tariff levels are complementary policies that enhance household welfare.

Bhasin and Annim (2005) used the 1999 SAM for Ghana and a static CGE model to analyse the impact of eliminating trade taxes accompanied by an increase in VAT on the incidence, depth and severity of poverty and income distributions of five categories of households: Agriculture farmers, private sector employees, public sector employees, non-farm self-employed and non-working. The study looked into the impact of two shocks on poverty and income distributions. The first shock takes the form of the elimination of trade-related import taxes on goods and services accompanied by an increase in VAT by 100%. The second shock involves the elimination of export taxes on goods and services accompanied by a 100% increase in VAT. The study showed that the first shock reduces the incidence, depth and severity of poverty, and improves the income distributions of households. In the first simulation, reduction in the incidence of poverty ranges from 0.71 to 1.50 percentage points, the depth of poverty from 0.25 to 0.67 percentage points, and the severity of poverty from 0.25 to 0.38 percentage points. The mean income improvement ranges from 1.31% to 3.86%. Although this result may appear unconventional, it is obtained because of the closure rule that allows a transfer of the VAT revenue to households. The VAT revenue in Ghana could be transferred to households through poverty alleviation programmes. The study also showed that the second type of shock increases the incidence, depth and severity of poverty, and worsens the income distributions of households. In the second simulation, the incidence of poverty increased by 0.18–0.22 percentage points, the depth of poverty by 0.04–0.11 percentage points, and the severity of poverty by 0.03–0.09 percentage points. The mean income reduction ranges from 3.81% to 4.08%.

Using a CGE model and the SAM for 1995, Chitiga et al. (2005) studied the impact of trade liberalization on poverty in Zimbabwe. Their model contained 16 production sectors, four factors of production (skilled labour, unskilled labour, capital and land) and 14,006 households categorized by location and skill. The authors employed a microsimulation through which household data were incorporated into the CGE model and then simulated the model with individual households. The simulation involved total removal of import tariffs, which reduced overall poverty in the economy, more on output are likely to be more than compensated by a more efficient allocation of resources and benefits of competition, leading to a higher growth path. The third sub-channel operates through the impact of FDI and portfolio and other capital flows on domestic output and growth. If FDI takes the form of "greenfield" investment as opposed to investment through merger and acquisition, much of the capital inflow from transnational corporations (TNCs) tends to be converted directly into factories producing new products.

Winters et al. (2004) hold that trade liberalization could affect poverty through economic growth, households and markets, wages and employment, and government revenue and spending. Trade liberalization and openness stimulate long-run growth and income, sustained growth requires increases in productivity, and macroeconomic volatility may have adverse effects on growth. Trade liberalization could affect poverty through changes in the sources of incomes of households, consumption and investment decisions, transmission of price changes, response of markets, spillover benefits, and the vulnerability of the households. The other channel through which trade liberalization can affect poverty is through wages, employment and transitional unemployment. Finally, trade liberalization affects poverty through changes in government revenue and spending.

The second link is between income distribution and poverty. The income distribution effects induced by a shift in relative product prices in the process of opening up trade are well-known, as postulated in the Stolper-Samuelson theorem of international trade theory. The losers (especially the poor residing in either urban or rural areas) may be vulnerable to these induced effects in addition to changes in absolute and relative prices of wage goods (Williamson, 2002). Thus, trade liberalization can affect poverty directly through relative price changes in factor markets and goods markets. According to the Stolper-Samuelson theorem as applied to within-country inequality, developing countries well-endowed with unskilled labour should experience a decline in income inequality through an increased demand for unskilled labour, while unskilled labour in developed countries would lose out with an adverse effect on equity.

CGE models have been used extensively to investigate the effects of policy change within an economy since they take into account interactions and interdependencies within the economy. Bussolo and Round (2003) used a CGE model and the 1993 SAM for Ghana to investigate the possible effects on poverty of a range of budgetneutral redistributive income transfers. The classification of households was based on agriculture/non-agriculture, Savannah, Forest and Coast. They simulated four financing schemes for short-run and long-run factor market adjustment rules. The results of the study indicated that poverty outcomes were different according to which of the four rules - income taxation, corporate taxation, indirect taxes or tariffs - were chosen and the period under consideration. In this respect, the authors found tariffs as the financing scheme with the largest reduction in poverty, followed by indirect taxes, corporate taxes and household direct taxes in that order under the long-run factor market closure rule. The short-run outcomes were not very clear, except that there appeared to be an increase in overall poverty under the corporate tax financing rule. The reduction in the incidence of poverty ranged from 0.4 to 4.8 percentage points and the increase in the incidence of poverty from 1.3 to 7.6 percentage points as the result of increased

0.19–0.53 percentage points, and the severity of poverty by 0.14–0.27 percentage points. The Gini index shows that inequality increases for all the socioeconomic groups in these simulations.

The studies reported above enable us to develop an appropriate CGE model for Ghana that is consistent with the Ghana Living Standard Survey 4 and the social accounting matrix for Ghana, to adopt the appropriate technique of estimation. This entails a top-down approach using the CGE model on one side (the top dimension) and the household survey on the other (the down dimension) to figure out the consequences of a change in prices and factor returns on the household's income and poverty line, and to analyse the results - e.g., the theoretical framework linking trade liberalization, foreign capital inflows, VAT, and poverty and income distribution. It should be mentioned that the outcome of our simulations will also depend on specific conditions such as property rights, level of indebtedness and the business environment. Since it is difficult to incorporate property rights and business environments in a CGE model, we decide to incorporate the level of indebtedness, which is captured by net foreign borrowing.

The studies of Bussolo and Round (2003) and Arbenser (2004) used the 1993 SAM for Ghana, whereas Bhasin and Annim (2005) used the 1999 SAM. The present study adopts the 1999 SAM from Ghana from Bhasin and Annim (2005). The classification of households is also borrowed from Bhasin and Annim (2005). The study of Arbenser (2004) considered only FDI and its impact on income distribution, whereas this study examines the impact of three components (FDI along with foreign remittances and foreign aid and ) of real foreign capital inflows on poverty and income distribution.

There are other differences from existing studies. Bussolo and Round (2003) looked at the impact of budget-neutral financing schemes on poverty, ignoring the effect of reduction in import and export tariffs and capital flows on poverty and income distribution. Bhasin and Annim (2005) combined elimination of import and export tariffs with VAT and considered its impact on poverty and income distribution, but ignored sector-wise elimination of import and export tariffs. Here we look at the impact of partial sector-wise trade liberalization in isolation (elimination of tariffs on agricultural imported and exported goods, and industrial imported and exported goods), and combined with foreign capital inflows and VAT on poverty and income distribution. The CGE model of this study thus differs from those of Bussolo and Round (2003), Arbenser (2004), and Bhasin and Annim (2005) and is more comprehensive.

The conceptual framework linking trade liberalization, real foreign capital inflows, VAT and poverty is illustrated in Tables 7 and 8. Table 7 shows the linkages between a cut in import tariffs on goods and household poverty, and Table 8 summarizes the linkages between a cut in export tariffs on goods and household poverty. The targeted sector is the one in which import and export tariffs are reduced. For example, if the import and export tariffs are cut in the agricultural sector, then the targeted sector is the agricultural sector, whereas if the import and export tariffs are cut in the industrial sector then the targeted sector is the industrial sector. On the other hand, the complementary sector (services sector) expands or contracts with the targeted sector because of production linkages and composite demand for services. The competitive sector is the one that is competing for the factors of production and both the resources move from

so in urban areas, while inequality hardly changed. The decrease in the incidence of poverty ranges from 0.01% to 0.02%, the depth of poverty from 0.003% to 0.01% and the severity of poverty from 0.002% to 0.01%. The Gini index shows that the decrease in inequality ranges from 0.002% to 0.003%.

Aka (2006) used a CGE model to analyse the effects of removing trade taxes and instituting some fiscal reform on inequality and poverty in Côte d'Ivoire. The author used an aggregated SAM with three tradeable sectors and a non-tradeable sector, nine groups of households based on the ENV 1998 survey data, and the SCN 1993 Cote d'Ivoire national accounts. Four simulations were carried out in this study. The first considered the elimination of taxes on agricultural exported goods; the second involved the elimination of taxes on agricultural exported goods combined with an increase of 20% in indirect taxes; the third eliminated taxes on agricultural exported goods combined with elimination of taxes on imported goods, and the fourth involved the third simulation with an increase of 20% in indirect taxes. Poverty increases for all categories of households in simulations one and two. The increase in the incidence of poverty ranges from 0.31 to 4.05 percentage points, the depth of poverty from 0.63 to 1.69 percentage points, and the severity of poverty from 0.48 to 0.92 percentage points in simulations one and two. In simulations three and four, poverty decreases for all the groups, except for other food crop farmers and agricultural workers. Here, the incidence of poverty decreases by 0.01–1.48 percentage points, the depth of by

| 4                       |   |  |  |
|-------------------------|---|--|--|
|                         | Cut in import ter iffs on goods         |  |  |
|                         | 1                                       |  |  |
| Composite prices change | Domestic import prices of the targeted  | → Profitability of the targeted        |  |
| ţ                       | sector fall                             | sector increases                       |  |
| 1                       | +                                       | 1                                      |  |
|                         | Imports of the targeted sector increase | Production of the targeted sector      | → Exports of the                           |
| 1                       | 1                                       | increases                              | targeted sector increase                   |
|                         | imports of competitive and              | Production of the complementary        | → Exports of the complementary             |
| -                       | complementary sectors increase          | sector increases 🕴                     | sector change                              |
|                         |   |  |  |
| 1                       | Production of the competitive sector    | Resources make from the                |  |
|                         | falls ←                                 | competitive sector to the targeted and |  |
|                         | -                                       | complementary tectors                  |  |
|                         |   |  |  |
|                         |   |  |  |
|                         | Exports of the competitive sector fall  | Returns to factors increase            |  |
| +                       |   | 1                                      |  |
| Poverty line decreases  |   | Househo li income increases            | ← Reallocation of resources, FDI           |
| 1                       |   |  | increates the capital stock of households, |
|                         |   | -                                      | remittances increase househo M             |
|                         |   |  | income, foreign aid increated              |
|                         |   |  | household income via transfer payments,    |
|                         |   |  | V AT increases household income via        |
|                         |   |  | transfer payments                          |
|                         | Incidence, depth and severity of        | ţ                                      |  |
| t                       | poverty decrease                        |  |  |

Table 7: Cut in import tariffs on goods and poverty

the competitive sector to the other sectors. For example, if tariff cuts are applied to the agricultural sector then the competitive sector is the industrial sector and vice-versa.

A cut in import tariffs on goods leads to a reduction in the domestic import prices of the targeted sector. Depending on the elasticity of substitution between imports and domestic demand and imports' share in total consumption, demand for imports of the targeted sector increases. Imports of the complementary and competitive sectors also increase because of the production linkages. The reduction in domestic costs caused by a cut in import tariffs increases the profitability of the targeted sector, leading to increased production of the targeted sector. Depending on the elasticity of transformation between exports and domestic supply and exports share in the domestic output, exports of the targeted sector increase. Owing to the production linkages between the targeted and complementary sectors, the production of the complementary sector also increases. The exports of the complementary sector may increase or decrease depending on the elasticity of transformation, exports share in the domestic output, and composite demand for services. With the expansion of the targeted and complementary sectors, resources move from the competitive sector to these two sectors and the production of the competitive sector declines.

Depending on the elasticity of transformation and exports share in the output, exports of the competitive sector decline. This sectoral reallocation of labour and capital thus increases returns to both of these factors. The incomes of all types of households increase because of the increase in factor prices, reallocation of existing resources and inflow of FDI, and remittances received from abroad and transfer payments received from the government that arise because of foreign aid or additional tax revenue (VAT). The cut in import tariffs of the targeted sector may increase or decrease the prices of composite goods depending on the composite supply and demand of goods and services. However, the net effect of the changes in the prices of composite goods is to reduce the poverty line. Higher household incomes and a lower poverty line reduce the incidence, depth and severity of households' poverty.

With a cut in export tariffs on goods, there is an increase in the domestic export prices of the targeted sector. The increase in domestic revenue caused by the cut in export tariffs increases the profitability of the targeted sector, leading to increased production of the targeted sector. Depending on the elasticity of transformation between exports and domestic supply and the share of exports in the domestic output, exports of the targeted sector increase. Demand for imports of the targeted sector increases according to the elasticity of substitution between imports and domestic demand and imports' share in total consumption. Imports of the complementary and competitive sectors also increase because of the production linkages. The production linkages between the targeted and complementary sectors and composite demand for services may cause either an increase or decrease in the production of the complementary sector. The exports of the complementary sector decrease depending on the elasticity of transformation, exports share in the domestic output and the non-tradeable nature of services. Expansion of the targeted sector and expansion or contraction of the complementary sector may move resources from the competitive sector to these two sectors and the production of the competitive sector will decline. Depending on the elasticity of transformation and exports share in the output, exports of the competitive sector decline. This sectoral

reallocation of labour and capital may increase returns to labour and either increase or decrease returns to capital. The incomes of all types of households increase because of these changes in factor prices, reallocation of existing resources, inflow of FDI and remittances received from abroad, and transfer payments received from the government that arise as a result of foreign aid or additional tax revenue (VAT). The cut in export tariffs of the targeted sector may increase or decrease the prices of composite goods depending on the composite supply and demand of goods and services. However, the net effect of the changes in the prices of composite goods is to increase the poverty line. Higher household incomes and higher poverty line may increase or decrease the incidence, depth and severity of households' poverty.

| poverty    |
|------------|
| and        |
| goods      |
| <b>0</b> 0 |
| tariffs    |
| export     |
| in         |
| Cut        |
| ŝ          |
| Table      |

|                          |         |                           |                           |          | <ul> <li>Imports of the Impered, complementary and competitive 'sectors'</li> </ul> | increase          |          | → Exports of the complementary sector fall |                      |        |                         |                           |              |                       |          |                            |             | $\leftarrow$ Reallocation of resources, FDI increases the capital stock of households, | remittances increase household income, foreign aid increases household income | via transfer payments, VAT increases household income via transfer payments |                      |                         |                      |
|--------------------------|---------|---------------------------|---------------------------|----------|---|-------------------|----------|--|----------------------|--------|-------------------------|---------------------------|--------------|-----------------------|----------|----------------------------|-------------|--|---|---|----------------------|-------------------------|----------------------|
|                          |         | → Profitability of the    | targeted sector increases | <b>→</b> | Production of the targeted  | sector increases  | <b>→</b> | Production of the                          | complementary tector | danges | Resources move from the | competitive sector to the | targeted and | complementary sectors | <b>→</b> | Returns to factors change  | †           | Houtehold income   | increases   | <b>→</b>  |                      | ţ                       |                      |
| Cut in export turiffs on | goods 1 | Domestic export prices of | the targeted tector       | increase | Exports of the targeted   | tector increase ← |          |  |                      |        | Production of the       | competitive sector falls  | Ţ            |                       |          | Exports of the competitive | tector fall |  |   |   | Incidence, depth and | teverity of powerty may | increase or decrease |
|                          |         | Composite prices change   | ļ                         | -+       |   |                   | -        |  | -                    |        |                         |                           |              | -+                    |          | 1                          |             | Poverty line increases   |   | +   |                      | t                       |                      |

# 4. Features of the model and methodology

current transfers from households, government and the rest of the world. The firms pay corporate tax to government that is proportional to their incomes. The disposable income of the firm is obtained after subtracting the corporate tax paid from its income. Savings of the firms are defined as the disposable income of the firms less current transfers from firms to households and the firm's purchases of goods and services. The savings of households and firms are known as private savings.

The income of the government is generated because of remuneration from capital; direct taxes collected from households and firms; VAT on domestic output for domestic use and imported goods and services; trade taxes on imports and exports; and foreign borrowing. Trade taxes on imports are proportional to the value of imports and trade taxes on exports are proportional to the value of exports. VAT is proportional to the value of the composite good. Savings of the government are defined as the income of the government less transfers from government to households and firms and government's purchases of goods and services. The tariffs alter the prices of imported goods for all sectors on which they are applied, thus influencing production as well as consumption. The impact on production is channelled through imported goods used as inputs into the production process as a component of the composite input. In addition, the imported good is also part of the composite good that enters into the households', firms' and government's utility function. The total savings comprise household savings, savings of firms, government savings and foreign savings (foreign capital inflows).

A linear expenditure system (Stone–Geary Function), a modification of the Cobb–Douglas and CES functions, introduces a minimum level of demand for each good and is assumed to describe the household demand for consumer goods. This demand system implies that each socioeconomic group has its own perception of the minimum commodity basket that it needs to satisfy, consistent with the socioeconomic characteristics and the overall standard of living of the group. This minimum basket is bound to be different for different categories of households. Each group is assumed to behave lexicographically in such a way that it first satisfies its minimum consumption

In this paper we use a general equilibrium model based on the works of Decaluwe et al. (1999), Siddiqui and Kemal (2002a), Aka (2006), and Bhasin and Annim (2005). This model represents a small open economy that has no influence on international markets. The model is developed in such a way that it is consistent with Ghana's 1999 SAM and Ghana Living Standard Survey 4 for 1999. The economy is assumed to have three production sectors (agriculture, industry, services), two factors of production (labour and capital) and five categories of households (agricultural households; public sector employees; private sector employees; non-farm self-employed; non-working).

The model is presented in five blocks (production and trade; income, taxes, savings and investment; demand; price; and equilibrium conditions and macroeconomic closure). In the production block, the production process is a two-step nested structure. At the top level, primary inputs (labour and capital) are combined with a Cobb–Douglas technology to make up value added; this is combined within a fixed coefficient Leontief technology with intermediate inputs at the second level to give the output. At any set of prices, producers in each sector maximize profits subject to their technology constraint. This type of production process provides intermediate demand for goods, labour demand and capital demand. The value of the parameter alpha (the elasticity of value added with respect to labour) is determined from the profit maximization rule, and the value of the constant for production function is determined from output. The double Armington assumption is used to distinguish imports and domestically produced goods, implying imperfect substitutability and to differentiate exports from goods for domestic use. The production possibility frontier of the economy is defined by a constant elasticity of transformation (CET) function between domestic supply

and export, yielding the export supply function. The value of  $\gamma$  (distributive parameter of the CET function) is determined from the export supply function and the value of

 $\boldsymbol{\theta}$  (scale parameter of the CET function) is determined from CET. The value of the elasticity of transformation is determined exogenously.

We define a composite commodity, made up of domestic demand and final imports that is consumed by households, firms and government. We assume constant elasticity of substitution (CES) between domestic demand and final import demand and this provides the import demand function. The value of the parameter delta (distributive parameter of CES function) is determined from cost minimization rule and the value

of  $\lambda$  (scale parameter of CES function) is determined from the CES. The value of the elasticity of substitution is determined exogenously. To make the results more robust, we perform a sensitivity analysis.

The households receive their income from primary factor payments, as well as current transfers from firms (dividends), government and the rest of the world. Dividends paid to households are proportional to the income of firms. The households pay income taxes that are proportional to their incomes. The disposable income of the household is obtained after subtracting income tax paid from the total income of the household. We define savings of households as disposable income less current transfers from households to firms and the rest of the world and purchases of goods and services. Firms receive their income because of remuneration from capital, and for labour and capital, and the wage rate. The investment price index is determined by the price of composite good and goods share in total investment. The price index is determined by the value added price and the share of the good in value added.

The first equilibrium condition implies that the supply of composite goods must equal its demand (intermediate demand, households' consumption demand, firms' consumption demand, government consumption demand and investment demand). The second and third equilibrium conditions imply the equilibrium between the demand for primary factors and their supplies. The supplies of primary factors are fixed exogenously for any given year. Market clearing requires that total factor demand equal supply, and the equilibrating variables are the factor prices. The fourth and fifth equilibrium conditions describe macroeconomic equilibrium conditions for savinginvestment balance and the balance of payments. Investment must equal the sum of domestic and foreign savings, and there are no constraints on borrowing from abroad. The exchange rate is fixed and acts as the numeraire; the balance of payments is always in equilibrium, with foreign savings equal to the current account balance.

CGE models are generally over determined and the way to render the model mathematically solvable is referred to as the closure rule. Normally, the choice of closure rule has implications for the workings of the model and the qualitative interpretation of the simulation results (Drud et al., 1985). It is also important to recognize that the choice of model closure rule depends not only on political and economic considerations but also on the nature of the problem at hand (Rattso, 1982; Decaluwe and Martens, 1988). The literature has brought forth three closure rules – external, government and macroeconomic closure. External closure defines how the domestic economy interacts with the rest of the world. Since the Ghanaian economy is a small open economy, the balance of trade (current account balance) is fixed exogenously through foreign savings. Government closure, which determines the manner of government modelling, has been dictated by specific country conditions. In modelling the government spending is determined endogenously and the government borrows from the rest of the world. The budget constraint remains the same in case of increases in foreign capital inflows but not in the case of VAT.

As for macroeconomic closure, closure rules must be mentioned with regard to investment-savings and factor market. We use the neoclassical closure indicating that aggregate savings determine aggregate investment and the model is savings driven. The other possibility is to assume that household savings are endogenously determined to achieve a given aggregate investment target, in which case the economy is said to be investment driven. With respect to factor market closure, we assume that all factors are mobile; factor prices adjust endogenously to clear the factors' markets. The other alternative is to assume the Keynesian fixed price regime with unemployment adjusting endogenously to clear the factor markets. Since it is difficult to get data on unemployment, we prefer the neoclassical closure rule with respect to factors' markets. The key parameter values for the static CGE model of Ghana are given in Table 9. The parameter values for constant elasticity of substitution and constant elasticity of transformation were assumed and were based on other developing country studies, whereas the parameter values for the others were calibrated.

The CGE model for Ghana is presented in Appendix A. It contains 51 basic

basket and if there is some discretionary income, it is spent on the purchases of additional quantities of these commodities. The poverty line is determined by a basket of goods reflecting basic needs (BN) consistent with Ravallion's (1994) approach to estimating absolute poverty. The monetary poverty line is obtained by multiplying the BN commodity basket by the respective prices. Since commodity prices are endogenously determined, so is the nominal value of this basket, i.e., the poverty line.

The firms also consume goods and services. The firm maximizes a Cobb–Douglas utility function subject to its income constraint and this yields the firm's demand function for goods and services. The government is viewed as purchasing the various commodities. The government is assumed to maximize a Cobb–Douglas utility function subject to its income constraint, which yields the government demand function for goods and services. The investment in each sector depends on total investment and the price index of investment goods. The demand for investment goods is determined by sectoral investment.

The value added price is determined from total production, its intermediate use and the value added. Since imports are subject to import duties and VAT, the import price is determined by import duties, the VAT on imports, the exchange rate and the world price of imports. The export price is determined by the world price of export, the exchange rate and the export tax. The price of the composite good is determined by the domestic demand for the domestic good, imports and composite good. Market price of domestic goods is determined by the VAT and the producer price of the good. The price of output is determined by the domestic supply of good, exports and the output of good. The rental on capital is influenced by monetary value of value added, demand

| Param etern  | Agriculture | indui try | Services |
|--|-------------|-----------|----------|
| Factorska e offabour (alpha) (0)                                 | 0.969       | 0.610     | 0.788    |
| Production function constant                                     | 526,104     | 193,130   | 523.7 41 |
| Constante Esticity of substitution                               | 0.900       | 0.660     | 0.400    |
| Distributive share parameter of CES function (3e frame) $\Delta$ | 0.350       | 0.485     | 0.365    |
| Scale parameter of CES fills (banda) $\lambda$                   | 1.742       | 2.07 1    | 1.772    |
| Constant e Esticity of transition atton                          | 2.000       | 2.000     | 2.000    |
| Distributive share parameter of CET (gamma) $\gamma$             | 0.736       | 0.583     | 0.986    |
| Scale parameter of CET function (the ta) $ 	heta$                | 2.532       | 2.104     | 15.673   |

Table 9: Parameter values for the static CGE model of Ghana

Source : Author's calculations and assumptions.

equations, comprising 10 equations for the production and trade block; 16 for the income, taxes, savings and investment block; eight for demand for the commodities block; 12 for prices; and five for equilibrium conditions and macroeconomic closures. Since there are three production activities and five categories of households, the total number of equations to be solved is 147. There are 147 endogenous variables and 33

exogenous variables, thus containing as many endogenous variables as equations.

The model is calibrated to the 1999 GLSS4 data set. The GAMS software is used to check for the consistency of the data with the equilibrium conditions and to perform the simulations. The benchmark equilibrium must be replicated with the use of calibrated parameters and base-year data. The pre-shock values for the variables are obtained from the solution of the specified model. The post-shock effects of these simulations are used to find the effects on poverty line and the incomes of households. The DAD software is used to evaluate the poverty measures and PCGive software is used to plot the income distributions of households before and after the exogenous shocks. The pre-shock and post-shock poverty levels are obtained using Foster, Greer and Thorbecke (FGT) poverty measures.

$$POV_{k,h} = \int_{0}^{z} [(z - y_{h})/z]^{k} f(y_{h}) dy_{h}, \quad k = 0, 1, 2$$

where  $y_h$  is the income of howsehold h, k is a poverty-aversion parameter and z is the endogenously determined poverty line. The incidence of poverty is indicated by k=0. The depth of poverty is indicated by k=1, and the severity of poverty by k=2. Since CGE models are fully calibrated on the basis of an initial year SAM that provides a set of consistent initial conditions and the SAM does not contain information on intra socioeconomic household group income distribution, it is advisable to generate the intra group income distributions in the same base year as that of the SAM to calibrate the CGE model. Several approaches have been used in the literature to describe and define intragroup distribution of income in a CGE framework. For example, de Janvry et al. (1991) have used both a lognormal and a Pareto distribution function to depict income distribution. Decaluwe et al. (1999) and Aka (2006) have used the beta distribution to represent the intragroup income distributions. Unlike the lognormal, the beta function is much more flexible when it comes to the asymmetric forms it can adopt. However, since we know very little about the probability density functions of the incomes of households, density functions may be interpolated to give a clearer picture of the implied distributional shape. To estimate the density function without imposing too many assumptions about its properties, a non-parametric approach is used in PCGive based on a kernel estimator of density function  $f(Y_{h})$ .

The kernel estimator of the density *f* is defined by:

$$f(Y_{h}) = (1/Tu) \sum K\{(1/u)(Y_{h}-y_{ht})\}$$
  
t=1

where  $K{}$  is the kernel function and u is a "window width" or smoothing parameter and corresponds to the width of histogram bars. The kernel K used is the normal or Gaussian kernel.
# 5. Structure and data of the SAM

hana's macro SAM for 1999 is based on the country's 1993 SAM. We start by considering a disaggregated SAM and then achieve a level of aggregation consistent with the objective of the study. The supply, intermediate use and value added of the agricultural sector are obtained after aggregating the cocoa, agriculture and livestock, forestry and logging, and fishing subsectors. The supply, intermediate use, and value added of industrial sector are obtained after aggregating the mining and quarrying, manufacturing, electricity and water, and construction subsectors. For the services sector, the supply, intermediate use and value added of are aggregated from the subsectors of wholesale, retail trade, hotels and restaurants; transport, storage, and communication; finance, insurance, real estate and business services; government services and private non-profit services; and community, social and personal services. Institutions are grouped into four: Households, firms, government and rest of the world. Households comprise both rural and urban, While firms comprise non-financial corporations, financial corporations and non-profit institutions serving households. Two categories of factors of production are considered, labour and capital. Labour comprises skilled and unskilled. Current and capital accounts of the institutions are considered.

Since the structure of the Ghanaian economy is unlikely to change dramatically in the short or medium term, the 1993 SAM is updated for 1999 using the fixed proportion method. But because we are interested in the behaviour of different categories of household, there is a need to integrate the GLSS 4 data with the SAM for 1999. The contribution of each category of household in the total income and expenditure is determined from the GLSS 4 data set (available on CD-ROM). These proportions are used to reconstruct the household sector within the 1999 SAM at constant 1993 prices. The integrated SAM for 1999 is adopted from Bhasin and Annim (2005). The data for other endogenous variables, which cannot be tracked from SAM, and exogenous variables are collected from *International Financial Statistics*, the State of the Ghanaian Economy, Annual Budget, and *World Development Indicators*.

The household is an important entity in the analysis of the microeconomic impact of

for non-farm self-employed. As for population shares, agricultural households are the largest group, with 49.2% of the total population.

The monetary poverty line of C665,300 was obtained from the consumption basket of the bottom 20% of the distribution of individuals by their standard of living, which provided 2,900 kilocalories per adult equivalent per day. As noted above, the 120 commodities included in this consumption basket belong to agricultural, industrial and services sectors. Using this approach, we observe that 25.4% of the private sector

| Household group          | Percentage of<br>households | Labour<br>income | Capital<br>income | Income<br>from<br>transfers | Total |
|--------------------------|-----------------------------|------------------|-------------------|-----------------------------|-------|
| Agricultural households  | 49.2                        | 87.9             | 1.6               | 10.5                        | 100.0 |
| Public sector employees  | 9.4                         | 92.0             | 20                | 6D                          | 100.0 |
| Private sector employees | 7.9                         | 93.2             | 1.7               | 5.1                         | 100 D |
| Non-farm self-employed   | 25.6                        | 92.0             | 2.0               | 6D                          | 100 D |
| Non-working              | 7.9                         | 90.0             | 20                | 8D                          | 100 D |

Table 10: Factoral source of household income (%)

Source : Autions cabulations.

employees are below this poverty line, followed by the non-farm self-employed category with 21%.

Table 12 shows the distribution of components of household income as a percentage of GDP. The poorest households are private sector employees and agricultural households are the richest. The highest share of capital income is observed for the non-working group, whereas the lowest share is for private sector employees. Agricultural households have the highest share of labour income in GDP, while private sector employees have the smallest share.

| •                                     |                              | - ·                           |                                |                                |                  |
|---------------------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|------------------|
|                                       | Agriculturai<br>hou tehoid t | P⊔blic<br>∎ector<br>employee∎ | Private<br>∎ector<br>employee∎ | No⊓-farm<br>∎elf-<br>em ployed | Nori-<br>working |
| Mean Nicome – Cedbi                   | 2,765,729                    | 2,534,159                     | 2,206,560                      | 2,360,109                      | 2,398,446        |
| Maximum lucome –<br>Cedis             | 44,000,000                   | 39, <b>00</b> ,000            | 24 <b>DO</b> D DOD             | 24,000,000                     | 27 ,000,000      |
| Millim um lacome –<br>Cecils          | 7,665                        | 13,808                        | 12 ,000                        | 23,865                         | 13,738           |
| Population share                      | 49.2%                        | 9.4%                          | 79%                            | 25.6%                          | 7.85%            |
| % Below the poverty<br>The (C665,300) | 17.3%                        | 19.3%                         | 25.4%                          | 21%                            | 20%              |

Table 11: Income (in cedis) and demographic characteristics of households.

Source: Author's calculations .

trade liberalization. Household level data were obtained from the 1999 GLSS 4. In Table 10, the composition of household income is related to its main activity. Labour is an important contributor to the earning of incomes of all categories of households. Capital income is the least source of income for all categories of households. Agricultural households receive more income from transfer payments than any of the other four categories of households.

The income and demographic characteristics of households are presented in Table 11. The agricultural households have the highest mean income.<sup>1</sup> The private sector employees have the least mean income, which was below the national mean annual household income of C2,267,000. Agricultural households followed by public sector employees obtained the maximum income, which varied between C24,000,000 and C44,000,000. The minimum income was observed for agricultural households. The range of minimum income was from C7,665 for agricultural households to C23,865

| Household group             | Share of labour<br>income in GDP | Share of capital<br>income in GDP | Share of household income in GDP |
|-----------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Agricultural<br>households  | 15.76                            | 0.52                              | 16.28                            |
| Public sector<br>employees  | 15.13                            | 0.51                              | 15.64                            |
| Private sector<br>employees | 13.34                            | 0.43                              | 13.77                            |
| Non-farm self-<br>employed  | 14.08                            | 0.48                              | 14.56                            |
| Non-working                 | 13.93                            | 0.58                              | 1451                             |
| Total households            | 72.24                            | 2.52                              | 74.76                            |

Table 12: Share of components of household income in GDP (%)

Source: Author's Calbutations

## 6. Analysis of simulation results

households increase. This causes the incidence, depth and severity of poverty for all categories of households to be reduced. The maximum reduction in the incidence of poverty is noticed for the non-farm self-employed, whereas the maximum reduction in the depth and severity of poverty is observed for private sector employees. The least reduction in the incidence of poverty is among public sector employees; the least reduction in the depth of poverty is among agricultural households in the first simulation, and public sector employees in the second and third simulations. The least reduction in the severity of poverty is noticed for agricultural households in the first simulation and for public sector employees in the second and third simulations. The difference between the base and the first simulation captures the effect of the elimination of import tariffs of agricultural goods on poverty. The difference between the first simulation and the second simulation captures the effect of foreign capital inflows on poverty. For the first simulation and the third simulation the difference captures the effect of VAT on poverty. These effects vary across households.

The partial unilateral trade liberalization of imported agricultural goods alone is a poverty alleviating policy. The decline in the incidence of poverty ranges from 0.53 to 1.37 percentage points; the depth of poverty from 0.33 to 0.52 percentage points; and the severity of poverty from 0.19 to 0.30 percentage points. This finding is similar to Chitiga et al. (2005), which showed that the reduction in import tariffs reduces the incidence of poverty by 0.01%-0.02%, the depth of poverty by 0.003%-0.01%, and the severity of poverty by 0.002%-0.01%.

The partial unilateral trade liberalization of imported agricultural goods with increase in foreign capital inflows is also a poverty alleviating policy. The contribution of foreign capital inflows to the reduction in the incidence of poverty amounts to 0.17–0.42 percentage points; the depth of poverty to 0.11–0.18 percentage points; and the severity of poverty to 0.07–0.10 percentage points. This finding is in conformity with studies by Gustafsson and Makonnen (1993), Siddiqui and Kemal (2002a/b), Taylor et al. (2005); Adams (2005), Bhasin and Obeng (2006), Anderson and Evia (2003), and Arbenser (2004), which examine different components of foreign capital inflows.

s described above, in the first simulation, we eliminate the trade-related import tariff on agricultural goods (final goods as well as inputs) and in the second we eliminate the trade-related import tariff on agricultural goods but compensate with an increase in the foreign capital inflows by 0.63% that are redistributed to the households in the form of transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. For the third simulation, the trade-related import tariff on agricultural goods is eliminated and the VAT is increased by 50%, with this tax revenue redistributed to the households in the form of transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. Table B1 in Appendix B indicates the effects of these simulations on macroeconomic variables.

In these simulations, the elimination of import tariffs on agricultural goods leads to a reduction in the prices of imported agricultural goods. As a result, imports of agricultural goods become cheaper and consumers substitute imported agricultural goods for domestically produced agricultural goods, thereby causing the demand for agricultural imports to increase. Since the industrial goods and services are used in the production of agricultural goods (input-output linkages), it is likely that the imports of industrial goods and services (wholesale and retail trade services) will increase along with the increase in imports of agricultural goods, even though there are no cuts in the import tariffs on industrial goods and services. The reduction in domestic costs caused by a cut in agricultural import tariffs increases the profitability of the agricultural sector. This leads to increased production of agricultural goods, thereby causing the exports of agricultural goods to increase in the first two simulations. Production linkages between the agriculture and services sectors, cause increases in the production of services in the second and third simulations. However, the increased domestic supply of services and the non-tradeable nature of some services reduces exports of services. Since the agricultural and services sectors are expanding in the second and third simulations, the demand for labour and capital in these two sectors is increased. And, as labour and capital move away from the industrial sector, industrial production declines, thereby causing the exports of industrial goods to decline. This sectoral reallocation of labour and capital then increases returns to labour and capital. The incomes of all types of households increase because of increased factor prices, reallocation of existing resources, inflow of FDI and remittances received from abroad, and transfer payments received from the government that arise from foreign aid or additional tax revenue. The cut in import tariffs on agricultural goods reduces the prices of composite goods in agricultural sector and increases the prices of composite goods in the industrial and services sectors. The net effect of these changes on the prices of composite goods is to reduce the poverty line by 2.83%, 2.66% and 2.54% in the first, second and third simulations, respectively. Changes in household incomes and the poverty line determine the net effect on the incidence, depth and severity of household poverty.

Appendix Table B2 presents information on the incidence, depth and severity of poverty for the base year and variations in these measures for the simulations relating to import tariffs on agricultural goods. In the base year, the incidence, depth and severity of poverty are highest among private sector employees. The lowest incidence, depth and severity of poverty occur among agricultural households.<sup>2</sup> In these simulations, changes in the prices of composite goods reduce the poverty line, and incomes of all

sectoral reallocation of labour and capital increases returns to labour and decreases returns to capital. The incomes of all types of households increase because of changes in factor prices, reallocation of existing resources, inflow of FDI and remittances received from abroad, and transfer payments from the government that arise from foreign aid and additional tax revenue. The cut in export tariffs on agricultural goods increases the prices of composite goods in all the three sectors, increasing the poverty line by 0.61%, 0.87% and 0.95% in the fourth, fifth and sixth simulations, respectively. Again, changes in households' incomes and poverty line determine the net effect on the incidence, depth and severity of household poverty.

Table B4 presents information on the incidence, depth and severity of poverty for the base year and variations in these measures for the simulations relating to export tariffs on agricultural goods. In these simulations, changes in the prices of composite goods increase the poverty lines and incomes of all households increase. These changes cause the incidence, depth and severity of poverty for all categories of households to decrease. The maximum reduction in the incidence of poverty is noticed for the non-farm self-employed, whereas the maximum reduction in the depth and severity of poverty is observed for private sector employees. The least reduction in the incidence and severity of poverty is observed for public sector employees, whereas the least reduction in the depth of poverty is for agricultural households in the fourth simulation and public sector employees in the fifth and sixth simulations. The difference between the base and the fourth simulation captures the impact on poverty of the elimination of export tariffs of agricultural goods, and that between the fourth and fifth simulations indicates the effect of foreign capital inflows. The effect of VAT on poverty is reflected in the difference between the fourth and the sixth simulations. These effects vary across households.

The partial unilateral trade liberalization of exported agricultural goods alone is a poverty alleviating policy: The incidence of poverty declines by 0.17-0.65 percentage points; the depth of poverty by 0.15–0.26 percentage points; and the severity of poverty by 0.08-0.15 percentage points. This finding is new. The partial unilateral trade liberalization of exported agricultural goods with increase in foreign capital inflows is also a poverty alleviating policy. The contribution of foreign capital inflows to the reduction in the incidence of poverty ranges from 0.36 to 1.64 percentage points; the depth of poverty from 0.14 to 0.24 percentage points; and the severity of poverty from 0.10 to 0.14 percentage points. This finding is in conformity with the study by Bhasin and Obeng (2006), which shows that the elimination of export taxes on goods and services combined with an increase in remittances reduces the incidence, depth and severity of poverty in Ghana. The partial unilateral trade liberalization of exported agricultural goods with an increase in VAT is also a poverty alleviating policy. VAT helps reduce the incidence of poverty by 0.36-1.64 percentage points; the depth of poverty by 0.19-0.30 percentage points; and the severity of poverty by 0.13-0.18 percentage points. This finding differs from those of Bhasin and Annim (2005) and Aka (2006). Bhasin and Annim (2005) showed that the reduction in export tariffs on goods and services along with increase in VAT by 100% increased the incidence of poverty between 0.18 and 0.22 percentage points, the depth of poverty between 0.04 and 0.11 percentage points, and the severity of poverty between 0.0.03 and 4.08

Another poverty alleviating policy is the partial unilateral trade liberalization of imported agricultural goods with an increase in VAT. VAT contributes 0.18-0.42 percentage points of the reduction in the incidence of poverty; it also lowers the depth of poverty ranges by 0.17–0.28 percentage points and the severity of poverty by 0.11-0.16 percentage points. This finding is in line with those of Bhasin and Annim (2005) showing that the reduction in import tariffs on goods and services along with a 100% increase in VAT reduces the incidence of poverty between 0.71 and 1.50 percentage points, the depth of poverty between 0.25 and 0.67 percentage points, and the severity of poverty between 0.25 and 0.38 percentage points. Moreover, this result also conforms with the findings of Aka (2006) that reduction in export tariffs on agricultural goods combined with reduction in tariffs on imported agricultural and industrial goods and increase in VAT reduces the incidence of poverty by 0.01-1.48 percentage points, the depth of poverty by 0.19-0.53 percentage points, and the severity of poverty by 0.14–0.27 percentage points. The new finding of the study is that financing of partial (reduction in import tariffs on agricultural goods) unilateral trade liberalization through domestic resources could have a greater impact on poverty alleviation than the foreign resources.

We eliminate the trade-related export tariff on agricultural goods (final goods as well as inputs) in the fourth simulation, and in the fifth simulation, we compensate for this by an increase in the foreign capital inflows by 0.87% redistributed to the households in the form of transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. The sixth simulation eliminates the trade-related export tariff on agricultural goods and increases the VAT by 50%, this tax revenue is redistributed to the households in the form of transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. Table B3 indicates the effects of these simulations on macroeconomic variables.

The effect of the imposition of an export tax is to reduce the domestic price of exports from the world price of exports. In these simulations, export tariffs on agricultural goods are eliminated, thus raising the domestic price of agricultural exports to equal their world price. A higher domestic price for agricultural exports increases the profitability of agricultural goods, which leads to increased production of agricultural goods, thereby causing the exports of agricultural goods to increase. An increased production of agricultural goods creates more demand for imported agricultural goods (consumer goods such as rice, sugar, etc.). Since industrial goods and services are used in the production of agricultural goods (input-output linkages), imports of industrial goods (pesticides and other agro-chemical products) and services (wholesale and retail trade services) increase along with the increase in imports of agricultural goods in the fifth and sixth simulations. In the fourth simulation, however, imports of industrial goods decrease and imports of services increase. Production linkages between the agriculture and services sectors prompt an increase in the production of services in the fifth and sixth simulations but not in the fourth. However, exports of services decline because of the increased domestic supply of services and the non-tradeable nature of some services. Since the agricultural and services sectors are expanding, this increases the demand for labour in the agricultural sector and demand for capital in the agriculture and service sectors. As labour and capital move away from the industrial sector, industrial production declines, thereby causing the exports of industrial goods to decline. This incomes and poverty lines determine the net effect on the incidence, depth and severity of households' poverty.

Table B6 presents information on the incidence, depth and severity of poverty for the base year and variations in these measures for the simulations relating to import tariffs on industrial goods. In these simulations, the incidence, depth and severity of poverty for all categories of households are reduced. The maximum reduction in the incidence of poverty is noticed for the non-farm self-employed, whereas the maximum reduction in the depth and severity of poverty is observed for private sector employees in the seventh simulation and the non-working group in the eighth and ninth simulations. The least reduction in the incidence and severity of poverty is among public sector employees while the least reduction in the depth of poverty occurs among agricultural households in the seventh simulation and public sector employees in the eighth and ninth simulations.

The difference between the base and the seventh simulation captures the effect on poverty of the elimination of import tariffs on industrial goods, while the difference between the seventh simulation and the eighth simulation reflects the impact of foreign capital inflows. The difference between the seventh and ninth simulations captures the effect of VAT on poverty. These effects vary across households. Moreover, it is observed that financing of partial (reduction in import tariffs on industrial goods) trade liberalization through domestic resources could have a greater impact on poverty alleviation than the foreign resources.

The partial unilateral trade liberalization of imported industrial goods alone is a poverty alleviating policy. The decline in the incidence of poverty ranges from 0.00 to 0.39 percentage points; the depth of poverty from 0.08 to 0.14 percentage points; and the severity of poverty from 0.02 to 0.08 percentage points. This finding is similar to that of Chitiga et al. (2005) showing that the reduction in import tariffs reduces the incidence of poverty by 0.01%–0.02%, the depth of poverty by 0.003%–0.01%, and the severity of poverty by 0.002%–0.01%. The partial unilateral trade liberalization of imported industrial goods with increase in foreign capital inflows is also a poverty alleviating policy. The contribution of foreign capital inflows to the reduction in the incidence of poverty ranges from 0.35 to 0.64 percentage points; the depth of poverty from 0.07 to 0.11 percentage points. This finding is new.

The partial unilateral trade liberalization of imported industrial goods with increase in VAT is another poverty alleviating policy. VAT contributes to the reduction in the incidence of poverty by 0.35–0.85 percentage points, the depth of poverty by 0.19–0.31 percentage points, and the severity of poverty by 0.12–0.18 percentage points. This result is in line with the finding of Bhasin and Annim (2005) that the reduction in import tariffs on goods and services along with increase in VAT by 100% reduces the incidence of poverty by 0.71–1.50 percentage points, the depth of poverty by 0.25– 0.67 percentage points, and the severity of poverty by 0.25–0.38 percentage points. This result also agrees with that of Aka (2006) showing that reduction in export tariffs on agricultural goods combined with reduction in tariffs on imported agricultural and industrial goods and increase in VAT reduces the incidence of poverty between 0.01 and 1.48 percentage points, the depth of poverty between 0.19 and 0.53 percentage percentage points. Aka found that a reduction in export tariffs on agricultural goods combined with increase in indirect taxes would increase the incidence of poverty by 0.31–4.05 percentage points, the depth of poverty by 0.63–1.69 percentage points, and the severity of poverty by 0.48–0.92 percentage points. However, this finding does conform with Bussolo and Round (2003), which showed that an increase in indirect taxes could either increase the incidence of poverty or reduce it. The new finding of the study is that financing of partial (reduction in export tariffs on agricultural goods) unilateral trade liberalization through domestic resources could have a greater impact on poverty alleviation than the foreign resources.

In the seventh simulation, we eliminate the trade-related import tariff on industrial goods (final goods as well as inputs) and in the eighth simulation this is complemented by a compensating increase in the foreign capital inflows by 0.64%, which are redistributed to the households in the form of transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. The ninth simulation eliminates the trade-related import tariff on industrial goods and increases the VAT by 50%. This tax revenue is redistributed to the households in the form of transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. Table B5 indicates the effects of these simulations on macroeconomic variables.

These three simulations lead to a reduction in the prices of imported industrial goods. As a result, imports of industrial goods become cheaper and consumers substitute imported industrial goods with domestically produced industrial goods, thereby causing the demand for industrial imports to increase. Since the agricultural goods and services are used in the production of industrial goods (input-output linkages), it is likely that the imports of agricultural goods and services (wholesale and retail trade services) will increase along with the increase in imports of industrial goods even though there are no cuts in the import tariffs on agricultural goods and services. The reduction in domestic costs caused by cut in industrial import tariffs increases the profitability of the industrial sector (provided that the revenue effect offsets the cost effect), leading to increased production of industrial goods thereby causing the exports of industrial goods to increase. The production and exports of services also increase because of production linkages between the industrial and services sectors. Since the industrial and services sectors are expanding, the demand for labour and capital in the industrial sector increases, whereas in the services sector the demand for labour increases and the demand for capital decreases. As labour and capital move away from the agricultural sector, agricultural production sector declines, thereby causing the exports of agricultural goods to decline, and this sectoral reallocation of labour and capital causes returns to labour and capital to increase. The incomes of all types of households increase because of increased factor prices, reallocation of existing resources, inflow of FDI and remittances from abroad, and transfer payments received from the government arising from foreign aid and additional tax revenue. The cut in import tariffs on industrial goods reduces the prices of composite goods in the industrial sector and increases the price of composite goods in the agricultural sector. The net effect of these changes in the prices of composite goods is to reduce the poverty lines by 0.26% and 0.07% in the seventh and eighth simulations, respectively, and increase the poverty line by 0.07% in the ninth simulation. Changes in household

incidence and depth of poverty is noticed for private sector employees, whereas the maximum increase in the severity of poverty is observed for public sector employees. The least increase in the depth of poverty is seen for public sector employees in the tenth simulation and for agricultural households in the eleventh. The least increase in the severity of poverty is among agricultural households. The maximum reduction in the incidence, depth and severity of poverty is noticed for the agricultural households. The least reduction in the incidence and severity of poverty is observed for public sector employees and the depth of poverty for private sector employees. The difference between the base and the tenth simulation captures the effect of elimination of export tariffs of industrial goods on poverty. The difference between the tenth and eleventh simulations reflects the effect of foreign capital inflows on poverty, while the difference between the tenth and the twelfth simulations captures the effect of VAT on poverty. These effects vary across households.

The policy of partial unilateral trade liberalization of exported industrial goods alone enhances rather than alleviates poverty. The increase in the incidence of poverty ranges from 0.18 to 0.64 percentage points; the depth of poverty from 0.11 to 0.18 percentage points; and the severity of poverty from 0.08 to 0.12 percentage points. This finding is new. The partial unilateral trade liberalization of exported industrial goods with increase in foreign capital inflows is also a poverty enhancing policy. The contribution of foreign capital inflows to the increase in the incidence of poverty is in the range 0.00–0.42 percentage points; for the depth of poverty it ranges from 0.06 to 0.10 percentage points; and for the severity of poverty, the range is 0.04–0.06 percentage points. This finding does not conform to that of Bhasin and Obeng (2006), which shows that the elimination of export taxes on goods and services combined with an increase in remittances reduces the incidence, depth and severity of poverty in Ghana.

However, the partial unilateral trade liberalization of exported industrial goods with an increase in VAT is a poverty alleviating policy. The contribution of VAT to the reduction in the incidence of poverty ranges from 0.35 to 1.08 percentage points; the depth of poverty from 0.25 to 0.40 percentage points; and the severity of poverty ranges from 0.17 to 0.24 percentage points. This finding is also different from that of Bhasin and Annim (2005). These authors show that the reduction in export tariffs on goods and services along with a 100% increase in VAT increases the incidence of poverty by 0.18–0.22 percentage points, the depth of poverty by 0.04–0.11 percentage points, and the severity of poverty by 0.003–4.08 percentage points. On the other hand, this finding does conform to Bussolo and Round (2003), who showed that an increase in indirect taxes could either increase the incidence of poverty or reduce it. The new finding of the study is that financing of partial unilateral trade liberalization (reduction in export tariffs on industrial goods) through domestic resources could have a greater impact on poverty alleviation than the foreign resources.

Given the reliability of data and methodological issues, the study estimated lower and upper bounds for the poverty indexes for the case of elimination of import tariffs on agricultural goods in isolation. Lower and upper bound estimates were derived by assuming that the elasticity parameters (CES and CET) were perhaps 10% lower or 10% higher than the ones used here. Table B9 reports sensitivity results for this particular case. Increasing elasticity parameters by 10% reduces the incidence of points, and the severity of poverty between 0.14 and 0.27 percentage points. The new finding of the study is that financing of partial (reduction in import tariffs on industrial goods) unilateral trade liberalization through domestic resources could have a greater impact on poverty alleviation than the foreign resources.

Simulation 10 eliminates the trade-related export tariff on industrial goods (final goods as well as inputs), While simulation 11 eliminates the trade-related export tariff on these goods but compensates with a 0.33% increase in the foreign capital inflows, which are redistributed to households in the form of transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. Simulation 12 also eliminates the trade-related export tariff on industrial goods, here we increase the VAT by 50%, with this tax revenue redistributed to households in the form of transfer payments in proportion to their share in the transfer payments. The effects of these simulations on macroeconomic variables are summarized in Table B7.

According to these simulations, the elimination of export tariffs on industrial goods raises the domestic price of industrial exports to equal the world price of industrial exports. The higher domestic price for industrial exports increases the profitability of industrial goods, leading to increased production and thereby causing the exports of industrial goods to increase. An increased production of industrial goods creates more demand for imported intermediate industrial goods resulting in increased imports of industrial goods. Since agricultural goods and services are used in the production of industrial goods (input-output linkages), it is likely that the imports of agricultural goods and services (wholesale and retail trade services) will increase along with the increase in imports of industrial goods. The expansion of the industrial sector results in the contraction of the services sector and the production and exports of services decline, while the demand for labour and capital increases. On the other hand, the contraction of the services sector causes the demand for labour to increase and the demand for capital to decrease. At the same time, as labour and capital move away from the agricultural sector, agricultural production declines, thereby causing exports of agricultural goods to decline. Returns to labour and capital increase as a result of the sectoral reallocation of these factors. The incomes of all types of households increase because of changes in factor prices, reallocation of existing resources, inflow of FDI and remittances from abroad, and transfer payments from the government related to foreign aid and additional tax revenue. The cut in export tariffs on industrial goods reduces the prices of composite goods in the industrial sector and increases the prices of composite goods in the agricultural and services sectors, which increases the poverty lines by 2.71%, 2.80% and 3.11% in the tenth, eleventh and twelfth simulations, respectively. Again, changes in households' incomes and poverty lines determine the net effect on the incidence, depth and severity of household poverty.

Table B8 summarizes the results of these simulations. The table shows that the changes in the prices of composite goods increase the poverty lines and increase incomes of all households. These changes cause the incidence, depth and severity of poverty for all categories of households to increase, with the exception of the incidence of poverty of the non-working group in the tenth and eleventh simulations. Contrary to this, these changes cause the incidence, depth and severity of all categories of households to decrease in the twelfth simulation. The maximum increase in the

poverty estimates by 0.36-1.27 percentage points, the depth of poverty estimates by 0.34-0.57 percentage points, the severity of poverty estimates by 0.20-0.32 percentage points, and the poverty line estimate by 4.72%, whereas the mean income estimates increase by 2.16%-2.54%. On the other hand, reducing elasticity parameters by 10% increases the incidence of poverty estimates by 0.71-1.70 percentage points, the severity of poverty by 0.42-0.66 percentage points, and the depth of poverty by 0.24-0.38 percentage points, while the poverty line estimate declines by 0.77% and the mean income estimates by 1.50%-1.63%.

The reduction in the elasticity parameters of CES and CET thus reverses the impact on poverty, showing that the results are highly sensitive to the values of the parameters for CES and CET. There is a need to look at why the impact on poverty is reversed when the elasticity parameters of CES and CET are reduced. Since there is lower substitutability between exports and domestic supply, on the one hand, and between imports of agricultural goods and domestic demand, on the other, there could be an upward pressure on the domestic demand and domestic supply, which could lead to higher prices for composite goods and as a result the poverty line increases. The cut in the import tariffs of agricultural goods makes the agricultural sector more competitive and attracts capital and labour from the industrial and services sectors; this could lead to lower average wage-rental ratio. The reallocation of resources and a fall in the wage-rental ratio could decrease the incomes of households. Reduction in income and increase in the poverty line could increase the incidence, depth and severity of poverty of households.

The income distributions of the various categories of households for the base year and the 12 simulations are presented in Figures C1 to C20 in Appendix C. In all the simulations, the density functions for all the categories of households shift to the right with higher mean incomes, but the effect on the poverty line differs across the simulations. The poverty lines are reduced in simulations 1, 2, 3, 7 and 8, and increased in simulations 4, 5, 6, 9, 10, 11 and 12. This causes a reduction of the population below the poverty line in each household group in simulations 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, 9 and 12, with the exception of public sector employees and the non-working group in simulation 7, while the population below the poverty line increases in simulations 10 and 11. The income distributions of private sector employees improve to a larger extent in simulations 1, 4 and 7, and for the non-working group in simulation 10 when trade liberalization in isolation is considered. On the other hand, the income distributions of agricultural households improve to a larger extent in simulations 2, 5, 8 and 11 when trade liberalization is combined with foreign capital inflows, as well as in simulations 3, 6, 9 and 12 when trade liberalization is combined with VAT. This finding is in conformity with Arbenser (2004), which shows that increased FDI improves the incomes of households by 1.3%, and with the finding of Bhasin and Obeng (2006) that elimination of import and export taxes on goods and services along with increase in remittances improve the income distributions of households in Ghana in the range of 2.84%-9.93%. Moreover, results also agree with those of Bhasin and Annim (2005) in so far as the effect of reduction in import taxes on goods and services combined with an increase in VAT on the income distribution of households is concerned. The income of households increases in the range of 1.31%-3.86%. On the other hand, Bhasin and Annim (2005) show that reduction in the export taxes on goods and services combined with an increase in VAT worsens the income distribution of households by 3.81%-4.08%.

# 7. Conclusion and policy implications

CGE models were used in this study to analyse the impact on poverty of three different types of shocks – partial trade liberalization alone, and combined with foreign capital inflows or with VAT – combined in 12 scenarios. The study applied the scenarios to agricultural trade and industrial trade in turns to determine the incidence, depth and severity of poverty and income distributions of households. The first scenario eliminated trade-related import tariffs on agricultural goods. The second involved the elimination of trade-related import tariffs on agricultural goods accompanied by an increase in real foreign capital inflows by 0.63%, while the third compensated the elimination of trade-related import tariffs on agricultural goods with a 50% increase in VAT. The fourth, fifth and sixth scenarios applied the same sequence of shocks to export tariffs on agricultural goods: The fourth simply eliminated the tariffs, the fifth shock added an increase in real foreign capital inflow by 0.87%, and the sixth shock compensated for the elimination of export tariffs with an increase in VAT by 50%.

The remainder of the scenarios concerned industrial goods. In the seventh scenario trade-related import tariffs on industrial goods were eliminated. The eighth also eliminated these tariffs, but accompanied this measure with an increase in real foreign capital inflows by 0.64%. The ninth scenario took the form of eliminating trade-related import tariffs on industrial goods accompanied by an increase in VAT by 50%. The tenth involved the elimination of export tariffs on industrial goods, while the eleventh and twelfth added, respectively, an increase in real foreign capital inflow by 0.33% and an increase in VAT by 50%.

The study found that elimination of trade-related import and export tariffs on agricultural goods and import tariffs on industrial goods in isolation and combined with foreign capital inflows and VAT reduces the incidence, depth and severity of poverty of all categories of households, with the exception of the incidence of poverty among public sector employees and the non-working group when import tariffs on industrial goods are eliminated in isolation. The elimination of trade-related export tariffs on industrial goods combined with VAT reduces the incidence, depth and severity of poverty of all categories of households. In particular, a regressive tax (VAT) as a revenue

saving and investment decisions in response to these price changes? What is the effect of the transmission of border price changes on the local prices faced by the producers and the households? What type of benefits can producers and consumers get from openness? Producers could benefit by the availability of imported inputs and consumers could benefit from the different varieties of goods that are available for consumption. Households could benefit from spillover effects that occur as a result of backward and forward inter-sector linkages.

But many other questions remain. How is the poverty line affected by the changes in the prices of composite goods? How does trade liberalization affect wages and employment in the labour market? How do foreign capital inflows affect the rental on capital and formation of capital in the capital market? How does the VAT rate affect the prices of imported and domestically produced final goods, intermediate goods and capital goods? How does trade liberalization affect government revenue and to what extent is it financed through foreign capital inflows and VAT? What is the effect of trade liberalization on public spending, e.g., education, health, etc.? It is relatively hard to trace all these effects of trade liberalization on poverty in a single study using CGE model.

Nevertheless, the study shows that financing of partial sector-wise unilateral trade liberalization through domestic resources could have a greater impact on poverty alleviation and improvement in the income distributions of households than the use of foreign resources. This happens when a fall in government revenue resulting from trade liberalization is compensated by a budget-neutral increase in foreign capital inflows that are redistributed to households in the form of transfer payments in proportion to their share in total transfer payments from the government to the households. On the other hand, when trade liberalization is combined with increase in VAT, a fall in government revenue due to trade liberalization is not compensated by a budget-neutral increase in VAT (which may be different from 50%), but a 50% increase in VAT which is the current VAT rate in Ghana is implemented. The increase in the transfer payments to households in the case of VAT is higher than in the case of foreign capital inflows. Thus the increase in the incomes of households is larger in the VAT case compared with the foreign capital inflows case; that is why poverty falls more when VAT increases than when foreign capital inflows increase.

The impact of trade-related fiscal reforms on income distribution differs across households. The income distributions of private sector employees and the non-working group improve to a larger extent when trade liberalization is considered in isolation. On the other hand, the income distributions of agricultural households improve to a larger extent when trade liberalization is combined with foreign capital inflows and VAT.

According to these results, the Government of Ghana should not eliminate the export tariffs on industrial goods in isolation or combined with foreign capital inflows because these measures are not poverty reducing. Rather, the Government should try to finance its unilateral trade liberalization through domestic resources instead of foreign resources in order to have greater impact on poverty reduction and improve the income distributions of households.

replacement makes poor people better off because of the neoclassical assumptions and transfers of VAT revenue to households. On the other hand, elimination of trade-related export tariffs on industrial goods in isolation and combined with foreign capital inflows increases the incidence, depth and severity of poverty of all categories of households, with the exception of the incidence of poverty among the non-working group.

The impact of trade-related fiscal reforms on poverty differs across households. The most significant beneficiaries of the simulations related to the elimination of traderelated import tariffs on agricultural goods are the non-farm self-employed and private sector employees. The most significant beneficiaries of the simulations related to the elimination of trade-related export tariffs on agricultural goods and import tariffs on industrial goods are private sector employees, the non-farm self-employed and the nonworking group. Agricultural households are the most significant beneficiaries of the simulation related to the elimination of trade-related export tariffs on industrial goods.

The main transmission mechanism through which trade liberalization affects poverty in our CGE model can be summarized as follows: The price changes generated by trade reforms affect the sources of incomes of households – labour income, capital income and transfer payments from other households, dividends from firms, pensions from the government, and remittances from relatives residing abroad. Among the questions that arise are: How do households adjust their consumption, production,

# Notes

1. Agricultural households have the highest mean household expenditure of C4,526,664. Agricultural households become richer when the household consumption expenditure data are used, as shown in Table 13.

|  | Agricultural<br>Itou∎eltoid∎ | Public<br>sector<br>employees | Private<br>∎ector<br>em ployee∎ | Non-tarm ∎elf-<br>employed | Non-<br>working |
|--|------------------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------|-----------------|
| Neau cousumption<br>expenditure – Cedit    | 4,526,664                    | 3,725,479                     | 3,585,209                       | 3,773,927                  | 3,788,878       |
| Maximum cousumption<br>expenditure – Cedis | 32,000,000                   | 35 <b>,000 ,000</b>           | 21 ,000 ,000                    | 69 <b>,000 ,000</b>        | 27,000,000      |
| Misimam cossamptos<br>expesditare – Cedit  | 105,665                      | 242,759                       | 379,804                         | 90,414                     | 309,346         |
| Population share                           | 49.2%                        | 9.4%                          | 79%                             | 25.6%                      | 7.85%           |
| % Below the poverty line<br>(C665,300)     | 1.18%                        | 1.96%                         | 2,31%                           | 3.31%                      | 1.91%           |

# Table 13: Income and demographic characteristics of households using consumption expenditure data

Source : Author's calculations.

The incidence of poverty for the agricultural households drops considerably when consumption expenditure data are used rather than income data.

2. In our study, we have shown that the agricultural households are the richest in Ghana. This finding differs from the previous finding of the Ghana Statistical Service (GSS). According to GSS (2000), food crop farmers are the poorest, followed by export farmers. The differences in results can be explained in Table 14.

| Table 14: Reasons for the differences between our results and 055 result | Table | 14: Reasons for t | he difference <i>s</i> | between our results | and GSS results: |
|--|-------|-------------------|------------------------|---------------------|------------------|
|--|-------|-------------------|------------------------|---------------------|------------------|

| Ourresults   | GSS results   |
|--|---|
| Povertyline of Cedis 665,300 used  | Povertyline of Cedis 900,000 used   |
| Broad definition of agricultural households<br>that include farming, fishing, animal rearing<br>and hunting occupations  | Narrow definition of agricultural farmers that<br>includes only food crop farmers and export<br>farmers (no data exist.)  |
| Classification of households is based on<br>Section 48, Question No.9.   | Classification of the agricultural sector is<br>partlybased on Section 4A, Question No.6.   |
| Components of household income are income<br>from employment, HH agricultural income (2)<br>-corrected, gross non-farm self-employment<br>income (3), actual and imputed rental income,<br>income from remittances, and other income | Components of household income are wage<br>income from employment, household<br>agricultural income, non-farm self-<br>employment income, rental income (actual<br>and imputed), net remittances, and other<br>income |
| Mean household income Cedis 2,453,000  | Mean household income Cedis 2,267,000   |
| Components of household expenditure are<br>food expenditure (actual)-corrected,<br>expenditure on housing, other expenditure<br>(actual)-corrected, expenditure on<br>remittances  | Components of household expenditure are<br>food expenditure (actual), food expenditure<br>(imputed), expenditure on housing, other non-<br>food expenditure (actual), and other non-food<br>expenditure (imputed)     |
| Mean household expenditure Cedis<br>3,880,031  | Mean household expenditure Cedis<br>4,244,000   |
| hcome and expenditure data used to<br>calculate poverty indexes  | Expenditure data used to calculate poverty indexes  |
| Correct estimates of income and expenditure used   | Income and expenditure data drastically reduced for agricultural farmers  |

## References

Madagascar: Microsimulations in a General Equilibrium Framework". Mimeo (www. pep-net.org)

- Decaluwe, B., J. Dumont and L. Savard. 1999. "Measuring poverty and inequality in a computable general equilibrium model". Working Paper No. 99-20. Department of Economics, University of Laval, Quebec, Canada.
- Declauwe, B. and A. Martens. 1988. "CGE modelling and developing economies: A concise empirical survey of 73 applications to 26 countries". *Journal of Policy Modelling*, 10(4): 529–68.
- Decaluwe, B., A. Party, L. Savard and E. Thorbecke. 1999. "Poverty analysis within a general equilibrium framework". Working Paper No. 99-09. Department of Economics, University of Laval, Quebec, Canada.
- De Janvry, A., E. Sadoulet and A. Fargeix. 1991. "Adjustment and Equity in Ecuador". Working Paper No. 62, OECD Development Center, Paris.
- De Maio, L., F. Stewart and R. Van Der Hoeven. 1999. "Computable general equilibrium models, adjustment and the poor in Africa". *World Development*, 27(3): 453–70.
- Dervis, K., J. DeMelo and S. Robinson. 1982. General Equilibrium Models for Development Policy. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Drud, A., W. Grais and G. Pyatt. 1985. "An Approach to Macroeconomic Model Building Based on Social Accounting Principles". Discussion Paper No. 150. Development Research Department, The World Bank, Washington, D.C.
- Easterly, W. 2001. *The Elusive Quest for Growth: Economist's Adventures and Misadventures in the Tropics*. Cambridge, Massachusetts: MIT Press.
- Fofack, H. 2002. "The nature and dynamics of poverty determinants in Burkina Faso in the 1990s". Policy Research Working Paper No. 2847. The World Bank, Washington, D.C.
- Ghana Statistical Service. 1997. A Social Accounting Matrix for Ghana 1993. Accra, Ghana.
- Ghana Statistical Service. 2000. Poverty Trends in Ghana in the 1990s. Accra, Ghana.
- Goode, R. 1993. "Tax advice to developing countries: An historical survey". World Development, 21(1): 37-53.
- Grynberg, R. and A. Clarke. 2006. "The European Development Fund and Economic Partnership

- Adams, R. 2005. "Remittances, selection bias and poverty in Guatemala". Working Paper, World Bank, Washington, D.C.
- Adelman, I. and S. Robinson. 1979. "Income distribution policy: A computable general equilibrium model of South Korea". In I. Adelman, *The Selected Essays of Irma Adelman*, Vol. 1, Dynamics and Income Distribution, pp. 256–89. Economists of the Twentieth Century Series, Aldershot, U K.
- Ajakaiye, O. and T.A. Oyejide. 2005. "Removing impediments to African exports". African Journal of Economic Policy, 12(2): 133–56.
- Aka, B.F. 2006. Poverty, Inequality and Welfare Effects of Trade Liberalization in Cote d'Ivoire: A CGE Model Analysis. AERC Research Paper No. 160. African Economic Research Consortium, Nairobi, Kenya.
- Anderson, L.E. and J. Evia. 2003. "The Effectiveness of Foreign Aid in Bolivia". Research Paper No. 10. Instituto de Investigaciones Socio Economicas, Documento de Trabajo, Bolivia.
- Arbenser, L. 2004. "A general equilibrium analysis of the impact of inward FDI on Ghana: The role of complementary policies". *Eco Mod Net*, 2–4 September, Brussels.
- Azis, I. and E. Thorbecke. 2001. "Modelling the socio-economic impact of the financial crisis: The case of Indonesia". Mimeo. Cornell University, USA.
- Baker, D. and M. Weisbrot. 2001. "Will Trade Gains Make us Rich? An assessment of the Prospective Gains from New Trade Agreements", Briefing Paper, Center for Economic and Policy Research, Washington, D.C.
- Bhasin, V. and S. Annim. 2005. "Impact of Elimination of Trade Taxes on Poverty and Income Distribution in Ghana". GDN Report, 1–42. (www.gdnet.org/activities/global research projects/macroeconomic policy\_challenges).
- Bhasin, V. and C. Obeng. 2006. "Trade liberalization, remittances, poverty and income distributions of households in Ghana". In Judith Shaw, ed., *Remittances, Microfinance and Development: Building the Links*. Volume 1: A Global View, pp. 33–45. Brisbane, Australia: The Foundation for Development Cooperation.
- Bourguignon, F. 2002. "The growth elasticity of poverty reduction: Explaining heterogeneity across countries and time-periods". DELTA Working Paper. Paris.
- Bourguignon, F. 2004. "The poverty-growth-inequality triangle". Paper presented at the Indian Council for Research on International Economic Relations, September 23, 2004, New Delhi, India.
- Brafu-Insaidoo, W. and C. Obeng. 2008. Effect of Trade Liberalization on Trade Tax Revenue in Ghana. AERC Research Paper No. 180. African Economic Research Consortium, Nairobi, Kenya.
- Burgess, R. and N. Stern 1993. "Taxation and Development". *Journal of Economic Literature*, 31: 258-81.
- Bussolo, M. and J. Round. 2003. "Poverty reduction strategies in a budget-constrained economy: The case of Ghana". OECD Development Centre Working Paper No 220. OECD, Paris.
- Chia, N., S. Wahba and J. Whalley. 1994. "Poverty reduction targeting programmes: A general equilibrium approach". *Journal of African Economies*, 3(2): 309–38.
- Chitiga, M., T. Kandiero and R. Mabugu. 2005 "Computable general equilibrium microsimulation analysis of the impact of trade policies on poverty in Zimbabwe". Poverty and Economic Policy Research Network, Working Paper No. 1. (www.pep-net.org)
- Cogneau, D. and A.S. Robillard. 1999. "Income Distribution, Poverty and Growth in

Agreements". Commonwealth Secretariat, Economic Affairs Division, Research Report, U.K.

- Gunning, W.J. 1983. "Income distribution and growth: A simulation model for Kenya". In D.G. Greene, ed., *Growth and Structural Change*, Vol 1, pp. 58–97. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.
- Gustafsson, B. and N. Makonnen. 1993 "Poverty and remittances in Lesotho". *Journal of African Economies*, 2: 49–73.
- Hillman, A. 2002. "The World Bank and the persistence of poverty in poor countries". *European Journal of Political Economy*, 18: 783–95.
- Morrisson, C. 1991. "Adjustment and Equity in Morocco". OECD Development Centre, Paris.
- Obi, B.P. 2007. Fiscal Policy and Income Distribution: Some Policy Options for Nigeria. AERC Research Paper No. 164. African Economic Research Consortium, Nairobi, Kenya.
- Oduro, A. 2000. "Performance of the external trade sector since 1970". In E. Aryeetey, J. Harrigan and M. Nissanke, eds., *Economic Reforms in Ghana*. Oxford: James Curry.
- Patel, M. 2007. "Economic Partnership Agreements between the EU and African Countries: Potential Development for Ghana". Report available at www. Realizingrights.org, 1-33.
- Rattso, J. 1982. "Different macro closures of the original Johansen model and their impact on policy evaluation". *Journal of Policy Modelling*, 4(1): 55–97.
- Ravallion, M. 1994. Poverty Comparisons. Harwood Academic Publisher. New York.
- Siddiqui, R. and A. Kemal. 2002a. "Poverty Reducing or Poverty Inducing? A CGE Based Analysis of Foreign Capital Inflows in Pakistan". Globalization and Poverty in South Asia, DFID Research Project, UK.
- Siddiqui, R. and A. Kemal. 2002b. "Remittances, Trade Liberalization, and Poverty in Pakistan: The Role of excluded Variables in Poverty Change Analysis". Study No. 1. Department for International Development, UK.
- Taylor, E., J. Mora and R. Adams. 2005. "Remittances, Inequality and Poverty: Evidence from Rural Mexico". Research Paper, University of California, Berkley USA.
- Thorbecke, E. 1991. "Adjustment, growth and income distribution in Indonesia". *World Development*, 19(11): 1595–614.
- Weisbrot, M. and D. Baker. 2002. "The Relative Impact of Trade Liberalization On Developing Countries". Briefing Paper, Centre for Economic and Policy Research, Washington, D.C.
- Williamson, J. 2002. "Winners and losers over two centuries of globalization". WIDER Annual Lecture No. 6. UNU-World Institute for Development Economics Research, Helsinki.
- Winters, A., N. McCulloch and A. McKay. 2004 "Trade liberalization and poverty: The evidence so far". *Journal of Economic Literature*, XLII: 72–115.
- World Bank. 2002. *Global Economic Prospects and the Developing Countries*. Washington, D.C.: The World Bank.

# Appendixes

# Appendix A : Computable general equilibrium model for Ghana

## 1. Sets definition

- i € I = {AGR, IND, SER}, Goods (AGR: Agriculture, IND: Industry, SER: Services).
- $j \in J = \{AGR, IND, SER\}, Production Sectors$
- h € H = {AGRF, PUBE, PRIE, NFSE, NW}, Households (AGRF: Agricultural household, PUBE: Public sector employee, PRIE: Private sector employee, NFSE: Non-farm self-employed, NW: Non-working)

## 2. Parameters

- $\Lambda_i$  Share of value added in total output
- $c_i$  Scale coefficient of Cobb-Douglas function
- *aij* Quantity of good *i* used in the production of good *j*
- $\alpha_i$  Elasticity parameter of Cobb-Douglas function
- Ö<sub>i</sub> Scale coefficient of CET function
- $\gamma_i$  Distributive parameter of CET function
- *<sup>R</sup>i* Transformation parameter of CET function
- $\eta_i$  Elasticity of transformation
- $\lambda_i$  Scale coefficient of CES function

| ١ | 5 |
|---|---|
|   |   |

| $LD_{j}$   | Labour demand of sector <i>j</i>                         | 3 |
|------------|--|---|
| $W_{j}$    | Wage rate of sector <i>j</i>                             | 3 |
| W          | Average wage rate  | 1 |
| $KD_{j}$   | Capital demand of sector <i>j</i>                        | 3 |
| $r_{j}$    | Rate of return to capital in sector <i>j</i>             | 3 |
| r          | Average rental rate                                      | 1 |
| $DI_{i,j}$ | Intermediate demand for good <i>i</i> in sector <i>j</i> | 9 |
| $DI_i$     | Intermediate demand for good <i>i</i>                    | 3 |
| $E_i$      | Export supply of good <i>i</i>                           | 3 |
| $DS_i$     | Domestic supply of good <i>i</i>                         | 3 |
| $PE_i$     | Domestic export price of good <i>i</i>                   | 3 |
| $PL_i$     | Producer price of domestic good <i>i</i>                 | 3 |
| $Q_i$      | Demand for composite good <i>i</i>                       | 3 |
| $PC_i$     | Price of composite good <i>i</i>                         | 3 |
| $M_{i}$    | Import demand of good <i>i</i>                           | 3 |
| $DD_i$     | Domestic demand of good <i>i</i>                         | 3 |
| $PD_i$     | Domestic price of good <i>i</i>                          | 3 |
| $PM_{i}$   | Domestic import price of good <i>i</i>                   | 3 |
| $YH_h$     | Income of household <i>h</i>                             | 5 |
| $YDH_h$    | Disposable income of household <i>h</i>                  | 5 |
| $DTH_h$    | Direct taxes on household h income                       | 5 |
| $SH_h$     | Savings of household h                                   | 5 |
| $CTFH_h$   | Current transfers from firms to household $h$            | 5 |
| SH         | Savings of households                                    | 1 |
| YF         | Income of firms  | 1 |
| DTF        | Direct taxes on firms income                             | 1 |
| YDF        | Disposable income of firms                               | 1 |
| SF         | Savings of firms   | 1 |
| $TIM_i$    | Indirect taxes on imports of good <i>i</i>               | 3 |
| $TIE_i$    | Indirect taxes on exports of good <i>i</i>               | 3 |
|            |  |   |

| $\delta_{_i}$           | Distributive parameter of CES function           |
|-------------------------|--|
| ρ<br>i                  | Substitution parameter                           |
| $\sigma_{i}$            | Elasticity of substitution                       |
| $arOmega_{_{I}}$        | Firms share in total capital income              |
| $arOmega_2$             | Government share in total capital income         |
| S <sub>h</sub>          | Share of household $h$ in labour income          |
| $k_{_h}$                | Share of household $h$ in total capital income   |
| $ty_h$                  | Tax rate on household <i>h</i> income            |
| $dvr_h$                 | Dividend rate for household <i>h</i>             |
| $\Psi_{_h}$             | Marginal propensity to save of $h$ household     |
| $\Psi_{_f}$             | Marginal propensity to save of firms             |
| $\Psi_{g}$              | Marginal propensity to save of government        |
| $ty_{f}$                | Tax rate on firm income                          |
| tm <sub>i</sub>         | Tax rate on import of good <i>i</i>              |
| te <sub>i</sub>         | Tax rate on export of good <i>i</i>              |
| $tx_i$                  | Value added tax rate on good <i>i</i>            |
| $eta$ $^{c}$ $_{_{ih}}$ | Share of good $i$ in household $h$ consumption   |
| $\beta_{i}^{f}$         | Share of good <i>i</i> in firm consumption       |
| $\beta^{g}{}_{i}$       | Share of good <i>i</i> in government consumption |
|                         |  |

MINIMUM

 $C_{i,h}$  Household minimum consumption of good i

- $\hat{\mathbf{o}}_{j}$  Share of sector j in total investment
- $\mu_i$  Share of good *i* in value added

## 3. Endogenous variables

### Number

| $XS_{j}$        | Production of sector <i>j</i>        | 3 |
|-----------------|--------------------------------------|---|
| VA <sub>j</sub> | Value added of sector <i>j</i>       | 3 |
| $PV_{j}$        | Value added price of sector <i>j</i> | 3 |

| TIVA <sub>i</sub> | Value added taxes on good <i>i</i>         | 3  |   |
|-------------------|--|----|---|
| $P_{i}$           | Price of aggregate output of good <i>i</i> | 3  |   |
| YG                | Government income                          | 1  |   |
| SG                | Savings of government                      | 1  |   |
| $CTH_{h}$         | Total consumption of household h           | 5  |   |
| $C_{i,h}$         | Consumption of good $i$ of household $h$   | 1  | 5 |
| $CT_i$            | Total consumption of good <i>i</i>         | 3  |   |
| $CF_i$            | Firm consumption of good <i>i</i>          | 3  |   |
| $GC_i$            | Government consumption of good <i>i</i>    | 3  |   |
| Ι                 | Total investment                           | 1  |   |
| S                 | Total savings                              | 1  |   |
| $I_{j}$           | Investment of sector <i>j</i>              | 3  |   |
| $P_{_{INV}}$      | Investment price index                     | 1  |   |
| PINDEX            | Price index                                | 1  |   |
| В                 | Balance of payments                        | 1  | l |
| Ζ                 | Poverty line                               | 1  | l |
| Numbe             | er of endogenous variables                 | 14 | 7 |

#### 4. Exogenous variables

#### Number

| LS                | Labour supply                                      | 1 |
|-------------------|--|---|
| KS                | Capital supply                                     | 1 |
| Ε                 | Nominal exchange rate                              | 1 |
| $PWE_i$           | World price of exports of good <i>i</i>            | 3 |
| $PWM_i$           | World price of imports of good <i>i</i>            | 3 |
| CTGH              | h  |   |
| Current           | transfers from govt. to household h                | 5 |
| CTWH              | $_{h}$ Current transfers from ROW to household $h$ | 5 |
| CTHF <sub>h</sub> | Current transfers from household <i>h</i> to firms | 5 |
| CTHW              | Current transfers from household <i>h</i> to ROW   | 5 |
| CTGF              | Current transfers from govt. to firms              | 1 |
| 14                | $YDH_{h?}$ P% ?? $YH_h(1 - ty_h)$                  | 5 |

Number

| CTGF   | Current transfers from govt. to firms | 1  |
|--------|---------------------------------------|----|
| CTWF   | Current transfers from ROW to firms   | 1  |
| FB     | Foreign borrowing                     | 1  |
| FKI    | Foreign capital inflows               | 1  |
| Number | of exogenous variables                | 33 |

#### 5. Equations

Production and trade

$$2 \quad VA_j = c_j LD_j \stackrel{\alpha/}{=} KD_j \stackrel{1-\alpha/}{=} 3$$

$$3 \quad DI_{i,j} = a_{ij}XS_j \qquad \qquad 9$$

5 
$$LD_j = \alpha_j PV_j VA_j / w_j$$
 3

$$6 \quad KD_j = (I - a_j) PV_j VA_j/r_j \qquad 3$$

7 
$$XS_{i} = \Box_{i} [\gamma_{i} E_{i}^{R} i + (I - \gamma_{i}) DS_{i}^{R} i f' ]^{R}$$
3

8 
$$E_i = DS_i \left[ \left( PE_i / PL_i \right) \left\{ \left( I - \gamma \right) / \left( \gamma \right) \right\}^{n} \right]$$
3

9 
$$\mathcal{Q}_{\ell} = \lambda_{\ell} \left[ \delta_{\ell} \mathcal{M}_{\ell}^{\tilde{\rho}} + (1 - \delta_{\ell}) D \tilde{\mathcal{D}}_{\ell}^{\tilde{\rho}} \right]^{-\mathcal{H}\rho}$$
 3

10 
$$M_{i} = DD_{i} [(PD_{i}/PM_{i}) \{\delta_{i}/(I-\delta_{i})\}]^{\sigma_{i}}$$
3

## Income, Taxes, Savings and Investment

11 
$$YH_{h} = s_{h} \Sigma_{w_{j}} LD_{j} + k_{h} \Sigma_{r_{j}} KD_{j} + CTGH_{h} + CTFH_{h} + CTWH_{h} 5$$

$$12 \quad CTFH_h = dvr_h YF \qquad 5$$

13 
$$DTH_h = ty_h YH_h$$
 5

| 14  | $YDH_{\lambda} = YH_{\lambda}(I - ty_{\lambda})$                                 | 5 |
|-----|--|---|
| 15  | $SH_{h} = IDH_{h} - \sum_{i} PC_{i} C_{ih} - CTHF_{h} - CTHW_{h}$                | 5 |
| 16  | $SH = \sum_{h} SH_{h}$   | 1 |
| 17  | $YF = \mathcal{Q}_{J} \sum_{j} r_{j} KD_{j} + \sum_{k} CTHF_{k} + CTGF + CTWF$   | 1 |
| 18  | $DTF = ty_f YF$  | 1 |
| 19  | $YDF = YF(I-ty_f)$   | 1 |
| 20  | $SF = IDF - \sum_{h} CTFH_{h} = \sum_{i} PC_{i} CF_{i}$                          | 1 |
| 21  | $TIM_i = tm_i e PWM_i M_i$   | 3 |
| 22  | $TIE_i = te_i PE_i E_i$  | 3 |
| 23  | $IIVA_i = tx_i PC_i Q_i$   | 3 |
| 24  | $YG = G_2 \sum_{i} r_i KD_i + \sum_{i} TIM_i + \sum_{i} TIE_i + \sum_{i} TIVA_i$ |   |
|     | $+\sum_{h} DTH_{h} + DTF + FB$   | 1 |
| 25  | $SG = IG - \sum_{i} CTGH_{i} - CTGF - \sum_{i} PC_{i} GC_{i}$                    | 1 |
| 26  | S = SH + SF + SG + FK  | 1 |
| Den | nand for commodities   |   |
| 27  | $CTH_{,\hbar} = YDH_{,\hbar} - SH_{,\hbar}$                                      | 5 |

28 
$$PC_i C_{i,\hbar} = PC_i C_{i,\hbar} + \beta^c_{j,\hbar} (CTH_{\tilde{A}} - \sum_i PC_i C_{i,\hbar}) 15$$
  
20  $\sigma = \sum_i PC_i C_i MINIMUM$ 

$$29 \quad z = \sum_{i} PC_{i} C_{ih}^{\text{MIVIAUAA}}$$

$$30 \quad CF_i = \beta_i^f (I - \Psi_f) YDF/PC_i \qquad 3$$

31 
$$GC_i = \beta^{g_i} (1 - \Psi_g) YG/PC_i$$
 3

\_\_\_\_\_

32 
$$CT_i = \sum_{\lambda} C_{i\lambda} + CF_i + GC_i$$
 3

33 
$$I_i = [\phi_i I]/P_{DVV}$$
 3

$$34 \quad I = \sum_{i} I_i \qquad 1$$

Prices

35 
$$PV_t = [P_t X \tilde{S}_t - \sum_j PC_t DI_{t_i}]/VA_t$$
 3

36 
$$PM_i = PWM_i (1 + tm_i) (1 + tx_i) e$$
 3

$$37 PE_{i} = (PWE_{i} e)/(1 + te_{i})$$

$$38 PC_i = (PD_i DD_i + PM_i M_i)/Q_i \qquad 3$$

$$39 PD_i = (I + tx_i) PL_i \qquad 3$$

$$\begin{array}{ccc} & & \\ & 40 & P_i = (PL_i DS_i + PE_i \tilde{E_i}) XS_i \end{array}$$

$$41 \quad w_j = (PV_j VA_j - r_j KD_j)/LD_j \qquad 3$$

$$42 \quad w = \sum w_j / \beta \qquad \qquad 1$$

43 
$$r_j = (PV_j VA_j - w_j LD_j)/KD_j$$
 3

$$44 \quad r = \sum r_j / \beta \qquad \qquad 1$$

45 
$$P_{INV} = \prod_{i} [PC_i / \phi_i]^{\phi_i}$$
 1

$$46 \quad PINDEX = \sum_{i} \mu_{i} PV_{i} \qquad 1$$

## Equilibrium Conditions and Macroeconomic Closure

$$47 \quad Q_i = DI_i + CT_i + I_i \qquad 3$$

$$48 \ LS = \sum_{j} LD_{j} \qquad 1$$

$$49 \quad KS = \sum_{j} KD_{j} \qquad 1$$

$$50 I = S$$
 1

51 
$$B = e \sum PWM_i M_{.i} - e \sum PWE_i E_i +$$
  
 $\sum CTHW_h - \sum CTWH_h - CTWF_i$   
 $i$   
 $-FB - FKI = 0$ 
1

| sensitivity analysis |                    |
|----------------------|--------------------|
| and                  | лр<br>И            |
| exes                 | s in the fact of a |
| / ind                |                    |
| verty                | ř                  |
| , pov                |                    |
| sults                |                    |
| res                  |                    |
| atior                | r thu L            |
| mul                  | Ч<br>Д Z           |
| 3: Si                | 2<br>6             |
| dix E                | Annul S            |
| benc                 | Ъ<br>У             |
| Ap                   |                    |

| suntation of                            | Dveleve        | Shuludan t:<br>Clinkudan af<br>Ingareodif<br>Agnulativi<br>gaad | Percenta ge<br>Indre see de<br>Andre see | Shrifodan 2<br>Cintrodan 2<br>Manar orde<br>Agrantion<br>Agrantion<br>Manan<br>Contain<br>Contain<br>Contain<br>Contain | Percentar<br>Instante ar<br>Australe | Shutzdan 2<br>Clintrodan af<br>Ingrautarrol<br>geortezo<br>fin cute<br>zdeat ezo | Percenage<br>Burease<br>Aurose |
|---|----------------|---|--|---|--------------------------------------|--|--------------------------------|
| Prosection of agricultural<br>secon     | 90°-01'''      | 19212   | 919<br>91                                | 2,125,47  | 6.67                                 | NAS STA  | 24                             |
| Provide of based laser                  | (1918)<br>1    | 101546  | ₹1¥                                      | (100)   | т. <del>А</del>                      | (C) (1)  | ¥ 4                            |
| Provide diamical actor                  | 2.3            | 46130   | •  | 2784)<br>1987   | ψų.                                  | 166A   | <del>к</del><br>3              |
| фонтнин Болн                            | 1              | 61219   | 59 P                                     | Ġı J. II  | <b>R</b><br>7                        | 6754   | 1.N.F                          |
| ircom oʻugikalaru<br>Posashoka          | 9T             | J16.1T  | 429<br>4                                 | 457 C F   | 5.<br>4                              | 21921  | 2. T                           |
| lacena of paties and of<br>amployant    | (FIN           | 195 M   | 640                                      | 218 M   | F.                                   | 512<br>2   | 787<br>7                       |
| lecone al privie actor<br>employees     | 1.<br>1.<br>1. | 4<br>4<br>4   | ż  | N92   | a.                                   | 112  | 11.5                           |
| la como of non-titre and -<br>amples an | 7.<br>2        | 4 <b>1</b> 597  | 640                                      | 14841   | ŧ                                    | 81 L.  | 35 A                           |
| incess cince-soling                     | 71.54          | MIN   | 624                                      | 775   | <b>A</b><br>~                        | 1978<br>1978   | 17.T                           |

| 1 - Hubber                           | Horal and      | skuiten t<br>Elinkulen et<br>Iniparenti<br>an<br>An<br>Andriani | Percentage<br>Intervente<br>Anterven | Strutution 2<br>Climbution of<br>Interactional<br>Agents and<br>Agents and<br>Early a<br>Early<br>Under | Percentage<br>Increase or<br>Ancrease | skuituten 3<br>Elinkuten af<br>Manar ertik<br>Andrikutet<br>Ser hanutet<br>Marter<br>Marter | Percenage<br>hurevee<br>decrevee |
|--------------------------------------|----------------|---|--------------------------------------|---|---------------------------------------|---|----------------------------------|
| Espon apply of agricultural<br>goore | \$16F1         | 617 el  | 2                                    | 1- 61 T   | \$1.2                                 | 11 265  | 24<br>4                          |
| Espon apply of baserful<br>gover     | T19,6T         | 1,154   | 3                                    | T1 5.50   | 3<br>4                                | 97-11<br>1  | 4                                |
| Espon apply of services              | 65 H           | A.S.A.  | 104                                  | A.S.A.  | æ<br>Ý                                | \$25 <del>6</del>   | <b>⊼</b><br>Ý                    |
| lepen seeses of splaters!<br>soos    | 4.18<br>1      | 899<br>8  | F<br>8                               | 147.95  | 95 42<br>1                            | 19192   | 2.11                             |
| lepon assure of baseful<br>gove      | <b>₩</b> 61.JT | 27.9.   | 613<br>613                           | Γς  | н у<br>У                              | 1599-   | 21                               |
| legen serurs of an kee               | ele.es         | 61 6.75   | \$13                                 | 813   | 6.11                                  | 61 I TO   | 4 • Y                            |
| Lubor seeura le agriculture          | LIGL           | F.8.1   | ¢1¢                                  | 1.26  | 6.M                                   | 5 <b>8</b> .1   | 6 66<br>6                        |
| lubor aeura è baary                  | (1<br>1<br>1   | 1. Çe ç   | ¥.                                   |   | ≡.<br>Ý                               | 3 <b>1</b> .  | <u>қ</u><br>4                    |
| Libor amura Prankaa                  | 2              | 1.16T   | 199                                  | фГ.I  | 6.64<br>1                             | ði L.i  | \$1\$                            |
| Cuphul secure la unitalita           | е.<br>19       | 1. J  | ŝ                                    | 1.4<br>1.4  | 6.12                                  | Υ.T.  | ά ié                             |

| suddates                                      | Dreeleeve | Shartodan t:<br>Elinaho dan af<br>Inga mendik<br>Agalanti<br>gasik | Percente<br>Indesse at<br>Autose | Shutudan 2<br>Shutudan 2<br>Mapar entit<br>Anterioret<br>Assest<br>forest<br>forest<br>forest<br>forest | Percentinge<br>Increase a<br>Autorie a | Shurtution 2:<br>Shurtution 2:<br>Anor out fr<br>Agriculturat<br>gas de un d<br>for there e<br>added cor | Реполнира<br>Наполни и<br>Маление |
|---|-----------|--|----------------------------------|---|--|--|-----------------------------------|
| Cuphulamente la la cuesta                     | 12,27     | 19 21<br>1   | 599-                             | 27.52   | 24                                     | 15,61  | 21 \$P                            |
| Cuphulaneura k anakas                         | 1.22      | 36 T   | 444<br>444                       | 3   | 1<br>1<br>1                            | 1.21<br>1  | <b>X</b> 4                        |
| Composite price of<br>Lights institution of a | 47 2 A    | 6.56   | -<br>-<br>1                      | 6.561   |  | 4367   | E<br>1                            |
| Composite price of in varial<br>good          | 6.767     | 6. TET   | 666<br>6                         | 6.TM  |  | 6, T(3   | R 4                               |
| Conpolla prizacizanica                        | 17        | 6113   | ż                                | 6412  | 5                                      | 6419   | 4.9                               |
| e segerate a m                                | 14.Ei     | 1546   | 999                              | ¥31   | 44                                     | 575 E  | 5 A                               |
| čseog eneru Irus                              | 1.44      | 121  | 12                               | βŢ  | 6.4 <del>6</del>                       | 1.51   | \$<br>7                           |

| lieth HZ   Towtynessee of h | land brand, words             | 1211년 - 11121년<br>1111년 - 1111년 - 11112년 | there are a second               | uhund groth                  |                           |  |
|-----------------------------|-------------------------------|---|----------------------------------|------------------------------|---------------------------|--|
|                             | Agne uiterne<br>He wash ei da | i Neko<br>Meter<br>Angletyan  | i Yinada<br>xaecho<br>angi cyasa | Non-rent<br>sets<br>engleyed | N <del>ar</del><br>Xatang |  |
| lina dense er peserty       |                               |   |                                  |                              |                           |  |
| atter () too                | XR                            | X87.51  | X<br>R<br>R                      | 21012                        |                           |  |
| Semician I                  | Y250                          | X5.61   | 219 X                            | X.96                         | XIII SI                   |  |
|                             | Ю. Т.С.<br>Н                  | (X157 D-1   | ( <b>29</b> - 1                  | (Susi-1                      | (2470)                    |  |
| Security on 2               | X201                          | 21261   | 267A                             | YEVE:                        | 546D)                     |  |
|                             | (X 10 P                       | (Xu)141   | (X 🛛 🖓                           | (X <b>9</b> 1                | ( <b>XBT</b> 1-1          |  |
| Security on S               | S. (B)                        | 207 RI  | 26. A                            | XIVE:                        | 24621                     |  |
|                             | (NET H                        | (Xu/0-1   |                                  | (X12) -1                     | (X90 r.)                  |  |
| Lingth or potwety           |                               |   |                                  |                              |                           |  |
| and (1-stift)               | 227                           | X20 B   | 293                              | 29 R                         | XB.                       |  |
| Semicition I                | 9.200                         |   | 205 B                            | X61.6                        | 145                       |  |
|                             | (X127 PI                      | (X <b>11</b> 79)  | (N2507)                          | (X:H0-1                      | (2070)                    |  |
| Smithin 2                   | 242                           | X978  |                                  | X SU D                       | N2N1                      |  |
|                             | (X)791                        | (XLVD)  | (X007)                           | (X197 P-                     | (2010)                    |  |
| Smithing                    | 2 <b>7</b> 10                 | 2040  | 97.78                            |                              | 122V                      |  |
|                             | (Xigol                        | (X <b>1</b> 717)  | (XE/0-)                          |                              | (2002)                    |  |
|                             |                               |   |                                  |                              |                           |  |

TRADE LIBERALIZATION FINANCING AND ITS IMPACT ON POVERTY AND INCOME DISTRIBUTION IN GHANA

|                     | Agree when the   | Nek.                                   | 1 Tradiu         | Norman           | Ę                 |
|---------------------|------------------|--|------------------|------------------|-------------------|
|                     | Humbda           |  |                  | í                | Buojaw.           |
|                     |                  | mit.ybu                                | ung cyan         | with the         |                   |
| Seconds on proveity |                  |  |                  |                  |                   |
| المتعادي أتعدد      | 50(s             |  | 2112             | 200 -            | Ĭ,                |
| Smithton I          | 8166<br>2        | 2010                                   | 811.6<br>8       | 8.E.V            | 4.00X             |
|                     | (26.°H           | (%;20-1                                | 200<br>1         | 227              | (2020)            |
| Smithton 2          | 2068             | X20 S                                  | 2.04%            |                  | X255              |
|                     | 2<br>1<br>1      | (X 17 17                               | (2160-1          | 2050-1           | (246.0-1          |
| Sendation 3         | %:05             |  |                  |                  | XIES              |
|                     | (X <b>9</b> 214) | (%25.0-)                               | (%270-)          | (X.45 0-)        | (SDV 0)           |
| (dan bosinsna pabi) | e<br>Ø           | 2.55° IS                               | , <b>Mar</b> ia  |                  | 2,220,448         |
| Smithan I           | 212,1675         |  |                  | 2014,202         | 2412. <b>2</b> 01 |
|                     | 290              | ( <b>X09</b> 0)                        | (X; 00)          | (X <b>19</b> 10) | (X250)            |
| Smithton 2          | 212,765          |  | N ZAGINI         |                  | รัชชาวีน          |
|                     | (XIST 2          | (Sup il                                | (NEW I           | 97 M - 1         | (X-67.2)          |
| Smithing            |                  |  | e<br>P<br>A<br>N | 2421             | DI 57172          |
|                     | (XE-18           | ( <u>)</u><br>( <u>)</u><br>( <u>)</u> |                  | 2 <b>2</b> 2     | (2.27.5)          |
|                     |                  |  |                  |                  |                   |

| Poweryhaudine (adis) (25,00) ( |                  | Ag ficultura<br>Housed de | Public<br>Lucar<br>Amployau | Privata<br>La construction<br>La construction | Net/JETT<br>Lak<br>amployed | Na+<br>Verkiu | I |
|--|------------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------|---|-----------------------------|---------------|---|
| Shutakari seçirti seçirti seçirti seçirti seçirti<br>Shutakari seçirti seçirti seçirti seçirti<br>Shutakari serieni serieni seçirti<br>Shutakari seçiri seçiri seçiri<br>Shutakari seçiri seçiri seçiri<br>Shutakari şişeşi şişeşi<br>Şişeşi şişeşi şişeşi<br>şişeşi   | Poerybaulne (ad4 | 3                         | 8                           | 8   | 8                           | 000           | 1 |
| Shutalan? (201) (201) (201) (201) (201)<br>Shutalan? (2010) (2010) (2010) (2010) (2010)<br>(2010) (2010) (2010) (2010) (2010)<br>Shutalan? (2010) (2010) (2010) (2010)<br>Shutalan? (2010) (2010) (2010) (2010) (2010)   | Shrutaton -      | 0.010                     | 6-6-13                      | 6-6-TD  | 6-6-T2                      | 616/T2        |   |
| Shuddar? Serjah Serjah Serjah Serjah Serjah<br>Shuddar? Seviet Serjah Seviet<br>Shuddar? Seviet Seviet Seviet<br>Shuddar? Seviet Seviet  |                  | (a)<br>2                  | 9<br>2                      | 9<br>2  | 19<br>17                    | মিক<br>মিক    |   |
| (457) (457) (457) (457) (457) (457)<br>10783 10783 10783 10783 10783<br>(457) (457) (457) (457)  | Shrutat on 2     | 67,00                     | 3                           | ar<br>a                                       | 9<br>9                      | 61,60         |   |
| Shuddan (1994) (1994) (1994) (1994) (1994)<br>(1994) (1994) (1994) (1994)  |                  | (N202)                    | 5 <b>B B</b>                | 5 <b>1</b> 1 1                                | <b>8</b> 32                 | (A26)         |   |
| 2012 (2012) 2012 (2012)<br>2012 (2012) (2012)  | Chroniel and     | 0.0.J                     | -0-'0-J                     | 6-0-<br>0-                                    | 10-9-9                      | 6-9-0-        |   |
|  |                  | <b>8</b> 42               | <b>8</b> 42                 | <b>8</b> 42                                   | <b>8</b> 32                 | (R-6-2)       |   |

| l dela 13 Sanutation na dis                 | 네 ~~ 다 박혀 날 때 | אליא - איקבול                                   | 5<br>6<br>7<br>1<br>8                  | noulburd geor  | 7                                       |   |                                       |
|---|---------------|---|--|--|---|---|---------------------------------------|
| wrbh <del>w</del>                           | Daelecut      | 2miladana:<br>Obinadanat<br>egantarifi<br>gaafi | Percension<br>Increase of<br>Aeconsise | Stratedon (S<br>Effethor fan af<br>ernorte erfffe<br>en agricultere f<br>geloef and<br>Erfferelign<br>ergiel finferere | Percenci ge<br>Increvee or<br>diecrevee | Strutution (s<br>Distruction of<br>experie crititie<br>en upplational<br>georie und<br>Georitaeure<br>in cuite unded<br>box | Percenciae<br>Increase or<br>decrease |
| Protection of agricultural search           | \$1.0°.46     | 7.246.7   | 211                                    | 2,191.15   | 4.1                                     | 2,132.64  | 21                                    |
| Pronotice of Fernandi Lensor                | 1,016,72      | 20 - D  | -66T                                   | , <b>T</b> . •• <b>L</b> ,   | ×.                                      | ъў. ••Ц.  | \$19                                  |
| Provider of an key asser                    | 21            | 16141   |  | 165.61   | ¢.ié                                    | liti.T  | 273<br>273                            |
| фонтени і посни                             | 61 ml         | 8.3   | 2.1                                    | 66. E  | 4.2                                     | 64741   | E.S                                   |
| le con e of agricultural<br>Powaet da a     |               | 21121   | <b>R</b><br>2                          | 316.66   | ā,                                      | Hall  | - Ja                                  |
| le certe of pablik ancier<br>anglogan a     | (TER          | 126.06  | ż                                      | 61%K   | 2                                       | 1992  | ş                                     |
| le cere of private accur<br>englicitie a    | 201           | 22.26   |  | 26.61<br>2   | J.16                                    | L MAR   | <u>ب</u>                              |
| la con e of a co-furth as life<br>seglected | 7<br>2        | ZTENE   | •2                                     | a<br>E   | 3.                                      | , Mali  | 3                                     |
| рааннай кантай by                           | 71.56         | уту   | Ź,                                     | 71.TK  | 1.61                                    | N562  | \$3                                   |

| 'urbh <del>lu</del>                   | Duele:      | Smithdan -:<br>Dhindan a'<br>Aganedik<br>an yglaitani<br>gao d | Percencige<br>Increase or<br>Aucrease | Sheetaan S<br>Chatra dan af<br>egan ortho<br>an agricultara 1<br>an agricultara<br>Arte Indone<br>Indonegn<br>orgicultariae | Percencige<br>Increase or<br>Aectrate | Strutution &<br>Distruction of<br>experie antition<br>on upplational<br>geode und<br>for increase<br>in cutte under<br>by | Prez rezige<br>In create ar<br>Ancreate |
|---------------------------------------|-------------|--|---------------------------------------|---|---------------------------------------|---|---|
| Espon as pph of agliadaral<br>Joos    | 51811       | 9F-LF  | 11.                                   | AT1.16  | e 1                                   | TLAT  | Lài                                     |
| Er pon ar ppilj o fikarantul<br>Joosa | TIQGT       | (LI)   | 21 <del>4</del>                       | 660 C=  | 2.<br>1-                              | 51100   | Ξ. <sup>2</sup> .                       |
| Dipon a pph of am kee                 | 66 H        | 83   | 3                                     | <b>8</b> .4   | 3.5                                   | 8-3   | 3,7                                     |
| Mpon arru na of agricultural<br>goora | Ą           | 16.66  | 3                                     | 8.W   | J                                     | 1961  | 6 A F                                   |
| bipon assu na ofban artul<br>goda     | •¢.JT       | 6 <b>1</b> 15-   | ş                                     | 62.66   | 5.7                                   | ĿŢ.[4] •  | 2                                       |
| Mpon asso na cé asmlara               | elees       | 61136  | 605                                   | 6652  | ሴፕራ                                   | 5 I S   | 611                                     |
| Liberaeure kugialare                  |             | 81°-   | J. 16                                 | =   | J. 12                                 | ¥1  | 671                                     |
| Luboraonura b Iraany                  | (<br>(<br>( | TL2.   | 24                                    | ý   | ÷.                                    | 1 <u>6</u> 1  | £14                                     |
| Lukoraenura haenkee                   |             | ż  | -147                                  | ól.,  | ф.                                    | 727   | • 4 •                                   |
| Cuptulaterura le ug dallare           | ê. lê       | 6,6T   | K.I                                   | 66  | 1.12                                  | ¢ú¢   | 1.12                                    |
| wrbh <b>iw</b>                    | Divelece    | Skriftsfan ::<br>Okinutan af<br>ergebrigt<br>gande<br>gande | Percension<br>Increase of<br>Autorease | Sheritation (S<br>Effective dan af<br>expanse entitie<br>an uppeade und<br>Griffectimenee<br>Informagn<br>erptical informe | Percencige<br>Incluses of<br>Aectorie | Strututor C<br>Strututor C<br>experient<br>en uptational<br>peak unt<br>Ser Inserve<br>In otte unter<br>Por | Hercence<br>Increase ar<br>Aucrosse |
|-----------------------------------|-------------|---|--|--|---------------------------------------|---|-------------------------------------|
| Cuptulaterura in Instany          | 75,72       | 14 M  | <b>\$</b> 77                           | TJ. 24   | -2.J6                                 | T2LT  | 164                                 |
| Cuptulateruna Internised          | <u> 192</u> | • <b>L</b> T  | רפי                                    | •.6T   | 1.1.1                                 | P7 •  | м.                                  |
| Compatibility of syntering        | 6576        | 6123  | 774                                    | 189  | АЛТ                                   | 6642  | ž                                   |
| Conpoliaptica of based of<br>Look | елет        | 6715  | Ē                                      | 6.Tié  | r.                                    | 6.T.T   | Ē                                   |
| Conportantian diamikan            | 54 IT       | 2122  | ¢ê.                                    | \$421  | 6.TJ                                  |   | E.A                                 |
| ensek-eksep                       | 16[T]       | 35E   | 260                                    | 21.E   | 2.41                                  | SEL   | -12                                 |
| therage recul rate                | 31          | H   | 27                                     | 1.12   | -1.97                                 | čel.  | ۲ <sup>4</sup> -                    |

|                        | Agreathar a<br>Ireasairc Ha | INER:<br>Metho<br>Metho | l'hrade<br>sector<br>englorpes | Name<br>Marte<br>Marte<br>Marte | Ptan -<br>Sections  |
|------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|--------------------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------|
| Inches are proverly    |                             |                         |                                |                                 |                     |
| المحط (1) عدد الزارد ا | NR.                         | 2007 E                  | X<br>R<br>A                    | 21 DFX                          |                     |
| Smbion L               | X80                         | X.(.'E)                 | Xu'A                           |                                 | NET-EI              |
|                        | (X257 H                     | 2019-1<br>1             | (X20 0-1                       | 289<br>9                        | 1421%)              |
| 2 militari 2           | 9270 i                      | XC.E                    | X 19 10                        | YLEE!                           | X5:'51              |
|                        | (Suga                       | (X550-1                 | (X91-1                         | 000 mil                         | (X <b>B</b> )-1     |
| Smbler 0               |                             | XC.E                    | 29X                            | 205.                            | X51'51              |
|                        | (X:504                      | (X550-1                 | ( <b>29</b> - 1                | )<br>2015 (J                    | ( <b>SE</b> :-1     |
| Unphi cripcianty       |                             |                         |                                |                                 |                     |
| and(1-entries)         | 2027                        | X205                    | X                              | XDCD                            | NE SI               |
| Smither L              | ě                           | X788                    | XING                           | X <b>8</b> 2                    | 130%                |
|                        | (XSI/DH                     | (NE/O-I                 |                                | (X1204                          | (%5/0 <sup>-1</sup> |
| S matama               | XQ/Q                        | 20%                     | 2142                           | 9.5/D                           | NDC1                |
|                        | (X2510)<br>1                | (X250-1                 | (X++0-1                        | (2050H                          | 14430               |
| Smbits 8               | 2018                        | 200                     |                                | 877B                            | 21%                 |
|                        | (Xevol                      | (%160-l                 | (XEV OF                        | (NZVIH                          | (NEVO-1             |
|                        |                             |                         |                                |                                 |                     |

|                       | Agreeks of<br>households | i Nitire<br>sector<br>un pi cyano | l 'm webu<br>saector<br>angolo yana | Renami<br>Men<br>Indicad | Nan-<br>verhang |  |
|-----------------------|--------------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------------|-----------------|--|
| Secondry on porcentry |                          |                                   |                                     |                          |                 |  |
| للمعط (2-مدار) لم     | 18%                      | 2005                              | 241%                                | XB -                     | 5067<br>5067    |  |
| Smbion 4              | ×97                      | 2226                              | Ŕ                                   | X                        | 41 B.C          |  |
|                       | (Xerd                    | 2<br>8<br>7                       | (25:10-)                            | Ю.<br>I.B                | (X1/0F)         |  |
| Simblen S             | 2168                     | 22 (S                             | 20, C                               | 86/4<br>2                | ×50×            |  |
|                       | bzzo-l                   | (NE/0-1                           | (X)27 0-1                           | HD 21X)                  |                 |  |
| 3 <b>mi ta 1</b> 6    | X05/50                   | 202%                              | 5.13%                               | N2.4                     | 40 i Xi 04      |  |
|                       | (Xer H                   | (X120-)                           | (X87 P                              | <u>ум</u> н              | (NE0-1          |  |
| dian and a calculate  |                          | 2<br>9<br>7                       | 5.<br>1971 - 1972                   |                          |                 |  |
| Smitian <sup>4</sup>  | an bet                   | 252042                            | 200,413                             | 2412                     | 2450.11         |  |
|                       | 200                      | 9.42                              | ( <b>28</b> 2)                      | (X, 4) 1                 | (224.%)         |  |
| Smithin S             | 3431,940                 | 2037,565                          | 016 <b>920</b> 2                    |                          | 0,00052         |  |
|                       |                          | 281<br>1                          |                                     | (XEC)                    | (%.157)         |  |
| Simblen 8             |                          |                                   |                                     | 2487,484                 | 8. A 12         |  |
|                       | (Xigd                    | 2<br>81                           |                                     | (2)<br>9 1               | (XRS)           |  |
|                       |                          |                                   |                                     |                          |                 |  |

| Lieth Hd. Sinviation new                    | dita tari thu uli | numben eing   | cort tanna cori                        | indextual geo   | 4                                     |   |                                       |
|---|-------------------|---|--|---|---------------------------------------|---|---------------------------------------|
| wrbh  | Due level         | diminitian 17<br>Diministra di<br>Ingenerati<br>geode | Percensige<br>Increase or<br>de crease | Smituten (;<br>Obstructen of<br>Intern entite<br>an Inductui<br>georie und<br>Gero-<br>hanverte<br>Indoverte<br>Indoverte | Percensige<br>Increase or<br>decrease | Strutution &<br>Distrutution of<br>Inspace cuttle<br>an Induse fut<br>geade und<br>SC= Inspace<br>In value<br>unded cut | Percentage<br>Increase ar<br>decrease |
| Prosector of agrica land)<br>secon          | 57 m T            | N-SPA   | -11                                    | 91°-16  | -1.15                                 | -5-1972   | -1.16                                 |
| Prosection of based of accord               | 1,016.72          | 83.   | 214<br>2                               | N45   | 2.61                                  | 4L 184)   | 2.50                                  |
| Prosector of an key second                  | 2.4               | 166.0   | 6.16                                   | 16451   | 6.X                                   | 16751   | ٤.JT                                  |
| deserves i rome                             | id ا              | É null  | 4.16                                   | 61241   | 87                                    | eneru   | T. IT                                 |
| beened ag dalaral<br>Pease das              | Jr1               | 1.6.  | 8 K                                    | 95721   | 2<br>2<br>7                           | 12761   | z.                                    |
| le com e of pablic secon<br>engloyae s      | ()'IK             | 813K  | 8                                      | 200 M   | N.                                    | 2021  | 2.92                                  |
| b come of private secon<br>engloyee s       | - 54              | 1974 C  | 8-19<br>19                             | 392<br>292  | ę.                                    | 25725   | 2.60<br>2                             |
| la com a cí a ce du ma a alfa<br>angli cean | 7.<br>2           |   | 8<br>8                                 | 1.05%   | ×.                                    | 71,17   | 747<br>7                              |
| become of non-models                        | 21.56             | TLIT  | 6.69                                   | уту.  | 2.17                                  | N.N   | 1.46                                  |

| wrbhee                               | Dier How     | dentrian f<br>Distruction of<br>Interest<br>an Indentri<br>geode | Percensige<br>Increase or<br>de crease | Strutution (*<br>Divinción of<br>Ingent critto<br>an Inductrut<br>gao de und<br>Gére<br>Indeuerte<br>Indeuerte<br>Indeuerte<br>Indeuerte | Percensige<br>Instruce of<br>Accesse | Stratuction &<br>Distruction of<br>Inspace cuttion<br>on industruct<br>genetic and<br>Adoption<br>Adoption | Berzenoge<br>Inzieren ar<br>Anzieren |
|--------------------------------------|--------------|--|--|--|--------------------------------------|--|--------------------------------------|
| Espen as ppb of agric lineal<br>good | 19.45        |  | -11%-                                  | 1474   | 37                                   | 1176   | 42.T.                                |
| Espon an poblic d'hanartul<br>goora  | TIAGT        | Teijer   | 21                                     | ×,   | 4. T                                 | <b>1</b> 474   | J. 16                                |
| Elipen anpply of annicae             | 6ŝu          | \$512  | <b>१</b> ४                             | 66L)   | <b>R</b> 4                           | 6612   | <b>R</b> 3                           |
| нреп анника о' адбайыла<br>роом      | 4.<br>1      | λς Πι  | ۵.JT                                   | at size  | ĩ                                    | 16.92  | 19.2<br>2                            |
| legen ann an o' le ana ful<br>georg  | •¢JT         | -1 S   |  | 5  | \$.6T                                | -1647  | 22                                   |
| нроп аандаа об аалым                 | 616.65       | 616.15   | 6.65                                   | 12113  | 43                                   | 6.11×6   | 6.11                                 |
| Luborranura Puglalare                | 1.91         | נופנ   | 12 T                                   | গ  | 11                                   | 215T   | <b>F</b>                             |
| Laboraterate b fractry               | 6 <b>4</b> . | 1.1.1  | J.T.                                   | Ē  | 1. TC                                | Ŀ.   | ъ.т.                                 |
| Laboraterate branked                 | 164          | 11   | ¢.61                                   | î  | 6.32                                 | ţĿ.  | 6.92                                 |
| Cuplaterare building                 | 6.16         | ž  | 3.1                                    | Ż  | 3.1                                  | ş  | 2.1                                  |
| Cuphulaenura b Iranary               | 75, 72       | Ther   | 1.12                                   | 76.61  | 1.67                                 | 76.56  | 1.61                                 |

| wrbh <del>w</del>                        | Due level | dimitian T<br>Diminian a<br>Mancola<br>an hAvatul<br>geole | Percens ar<br>Increase ar<br>de crease | Smituten (;<br>Obinuten et<br>Maar entiv<br>en hutenut<br>eeste und<br>Gére<br>herveln<br>breign erpet<br>hoev | Percensige<br>Increase<br>decrease | Strutution &<br>Distruction of<br>Inport ortho<br>an Industrut<br>geode and<br>SCS Increase<br>In value<br>addetory | Percentinge<br>Instante ar<br>Anstante |
|--|-----------|--|--|--|------------------------------------|---|--|
| Cuptulianura brankai                     | 1.92      | •  | -2.6-                                  | 5FT  | -1.TS                              | 116   | -1.51                                  |
| Coepoello pilos of<br>Lighterinski goora | 6,576     | 0540   | 3                                      | 182  | 6.eT                               | (163  | ą                                      |
| Corporte plos of travellations           | 6, T6T    | N23  | 12<br>1                                | 6473   | <b>X</b><br>7                      | 0.640   | ( <b>1</b> -7                          |
| Comparts plas of services                | 6.1.7     | 54 IT  | 66                                     | ča i T   | 6.66                               | 5417  | 666                                    |
| ensiehte efterd                          | 19.Ei     | 1754   | 6,6T                                   | 5  | 6.76                               | şrşu  | 641                                    |
| dversje neul rue                         | 1.54      | 141  | 1.65                                   | JġT  | 1.60                               | Ы   | 1.17                                   |
|  |           |  |  |  |                                    |   |  |

| -                   | -   |                 | -             | -               |          |   |
|---------------------|---|-----------------|---------------|-----------------|----------|---|
|                     | Agnodbard   |                 | I'm whe       | 100-16 <u>2</u> | Ē        |   |
|                     | have been a second s | 2000            |               | ļ               | Busyaw.  |   |
|                     |   | un știc șeace   | s ref. o pica | he, signe       |          |   |
| (modence power)     |   |                 |               |                 |          |   |
| المتنارك مترزيد     | 20<br>19<br>11  | 200 E -         | х<br>Ю<br>Л   | 21 <b>0</b> 12  |          |   |
| Smbion <sup>r</sup> |   | MR2 5 I         | N.I.S.        |                 |          |   |
|                     | (X207)  | (X00 P-         | 287           | (2550-1         | (X1007)  |   |
| Smbion 2            | N29 Di  | NESE I          | 22.22         | X. R            | 2007 E.  |   |
|                     | (XLOD)  | (X <b>G</b> 79) | (X 200-)      | (%) 60+1        | (X100-1  |   |
| Smbion2             | X2781   | NRC I           | 297<br>297    | XIN DI          | 200 S.   |   |
|                     | (SU20-)   | (X 27 7 1       | 9<br>1<br>1   | (X. m)          | (%)00-1  |   |
| Lingth or porverty  |   |                 |               |                 |          | 1 |
|                     | NSI'1   | X               | XAR           |                 | Ĭ.       |   |
| Smbion <sup>r</sup> | 292   | NAM R           | 2.r.X         | 2455            |          |   |
|                     | (X2010-)  | (XD)/0+1        | (X */0-)      | (Xi (0)         | (X) (P)  |   |
| Smbiod              | X   | 2155            | 222           | X25 P           | Nu's     |   |
|                     |   | (X120-)         | (%uzo-1       | (%+20-)         | (X127 P) |   |
| Smbion2             | 8.0X  | NE/ E           | 2042          | XIZ D           | 757      |   |
|                     | (X22.0-1  | (X127 07        | (X160-)       | (%550-1         | (X.10-1  |   |
|                     |   |                 |               |                 |          |   |

|                       | Agnostane<br>heusehede | l'uthe<br>succe<br>unphywe | l'Trada<br>sactor<br>ungforgas | Nor-ami<br>Mark<br>Angirijad | Nan-<br>Kerhang  |
|-----------------------|------------------------|----------------------------|--------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------|
| Server ty or potwerty |                        |                            |                                |                              |                  |
| attice: Z) ince       | 50.'Y                  | XII A                      | 2145                           | Ň                            | Ĭ,               |
| Smitten f             | \$11.5                 | X No                       | X BE C                         |                              | ×2.1             |
|                       | (XQ10-1                | (X2010-)                   | (X 80 7                        | (200-l                       | (X000-1          |
| Smithand              | ×10×                   | Á                          | Å                              | Ň                            | 5.02V            |
|                       | 00010-1                | (X0)/0-1                   | (X 8/0-1                       | (X6.02)                      | 92 (Q-           |
| Smithian 2            | X875                   | 214%                       | 2,9%                           | XP.7                         |                  |
|                       | (XIZ 0-1               | (30) (0)                   | (X 22 P-                       | (%E / 0+)                    | (X-40-1          |
| Manka romajodė)       | 5 <b>9</b> 7           | 9<br>7<br>7<br>7           | 105002                         | N<br>N<br>N                  | 2004             |
| Smithian f            |                        | 210,000                    | 2,222,00                       | 2010,000                     | 2414,230         |
|                       | (XSBO)                 | (Support                   | (XC).0(                        |                              |                  |
| Smithian              | 2, 340 k0 k            |                            | 2,248,054                      |                              |                  |
|                       | (XD-72)                |                            | (NE) (                         | 2 <b>8</b> 1                 | [291%)           |
| Smithing              |                        | 761 (888) S                | 100,000,5                      | 2,427,344                    | 2,454,70         |
|                       | (%02+)                 | (X25/2)                    | (% <b>19</b> 72)               | (Suez)                       | (X <b>19</b> 15) |
|                       |                        |                            |                                |                              |                  |

|                           | Agnod burd<br>Incumh ditu                             | INDE<br>Meter<br>Meter | l Trade<br>aetor<br>anglegaes | Northean<br>Mark<br>Markad  | Man-<br>Man- |
|---------------------------|---|------------------------|-------------------------------|---|--------------|
| Porty in a (anto)<br>in a | R<br>Ø  |                        | R                             | R   | R<br>Ø       |
| Smithian r                |   |                        |                               |   |              |
| Smithan 3                 | 10 (2007)<br>10 (10 (10 (10 (10 (10 (10 (10 (10 (10 ( | 100-100<br>100-100     | 10-10<br>10-10                | 1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1<br>1 |              |
| Smithian S                | 82  |                        | 82                            |   |              |

| lette 17 %naletter n                   |          | innration of a spin   |                                       | Book Michaelon  | 7                                      |  |                                      |
|--|----------|---|---------------------------------------|---|--|--|--------------------------------------|
| 9.111144                               |          | Strukton 10<br>Divinden af<br>Agestertifik an<br>Individuigeade | Percensige<br>Increase of<br>Aecresse | Shertudan 11:<br>Elintrudan af<br>ergansuntruda an<br>Indexedit gaade<br>Indexedin<br>fareign arpitet<br>Indexe | Риссило ди<br>Постоловия<br>Писсиловия | Strutution 12<br>Distruction of<br>experientity on<br>Induced group<br>threaded by<br>which added by | Percenoge<br>Instrumente<br>Austrume |
| Pressoler of syntexistal search        | 4 212-25 | 14°TAG  | -11.62                                | 1' <b>4</b> •4''e   | 87                                     | 1,456,16   | 42.49                                |
| Prescribe of based datasets            | 1,016,72 | 613631  | 13,67                                 | 1,63=.67  | 1954                                   | 1,49,11  | ъ.                                   |
| Prescribe of services sector           | 23       | N, T Sh   | 441                                   | 151.91  | ¢۲J                                    | 16.5   | 4.eT                                 |
| астания в сень                         | 6101     | 62151   | -1.57                                 | 62.6  |  | <b>R B</b>   | 1657                                 |
| ir cene of syrics hand<br>boarseboles  | 9 l      | JIQIÉ   | ų.                                    | \$-21<br>   | <u>3</u>                               | \$111  | Ŗ                                    |
| le come of pablic ancion<br>amployana  | (FIN     | 1414  | 3                                     | a *2  | 5                                      | 2000   | •                                    |
| le come of privies and or<br>employees | 251      | iteri   | 3                                     | a.2   | 2.4                                    | 134.04   | ş                                    |
| ir ann a' ra-ùm ad'-<br>englais        | ۲.<br>۲  | 19 M  | <u>i</u>                              | 246. M  | <b>ب</b> ر<br>بر                       | MAN  |                                      |
| і в соена об в се — соби в у           | 351L     | 276.10  | 3                                     | M.M.  | 37                                     | MAIS   | 940<br>240                           |
| Espenanggé of agricultural<br>georg    | 21845    | TOSA  | -16.05                                | Te. 2   | н <b>6.</b> г.                         | Teach  | - j.                                 |

| Vorte here                          | Dere level     | Smittdan 10<br>Divindan of<br>Artan erffit an<br>Indeet/Igoode | Percentar<br>Indrese at<br>Accesse | Shuilutian 11:<br>Elininutian af<br>esparezutific an<br>Industrit<br>parta 2015<br>fundian 2016<br>fundian | Percento ge<br>Picanos e de<br>Aectes e e | Strutten 12<br>Distrution of<br>equeration<br>indentition<br>and Sec<br>howers<br>howers<br>howers<br>howers | Percentage<br>Barres et ar<br>Autors et |
|-------------------------------------|----------------|--|------------------------------------|--|---|--|---|
| Espon aupply of leavands (<br>power | TIGET          | PF198  | 14 M                               | <b>2</b> (%)   | ats.                                      | 1 - 1998   | 12                                      |
| Espon anggé of aand on              | 151<br>1       | њ.ч  | ÷                                  | K-1  | ÷   | 6+T4   | é, é,                                   |
| lepon secura of synalism)<br>poss   | 41             | 3  | F<br>K                             | 2 S II   | 3   | 2×111  |   |
| lepon arrura of basarful<br>Joosa   | -61JT          | 878-   | e de                               | <b>N</b> . 6   | 11  | 97 <b>8</b> -  | 167                                     |
| ingen antera of ambas               | ele <i>tis</i> | 611.12<br>611.12   | 6.11                               | 611.9  | 642<br>6                                  | 6479   | 6.TS                                    |
| Luboraanurale ugikalare             |                | []ei[  | -12.55                             | •  |   |  |   |
| Liboraeurale baary                  | 3<br>1         | 2111   | 3.K                                | 2.11   | **  | 2.162  | 77.7                                    |
| Luboraanurah amkaa                  |                | 1.5  | 2.91                               | <u>د،</u>  | 2   | 2.5  | 1.1                                     |
| Cuptulaanungin agtotore             | ĥ.IÊ           | 3  | 1. A.                              | 3  | 97%                                       | 3  | - *                                     |
| Cuptulaseurale basary               | 75.72          | 2  | 31                                 | 11.56  | T <sub>2</sub> 1                          | \$FI   | <b>T</b> , 10                           |
| Cuphulaanurah amkaa                 | ý če l         | éli.   | -1.52                              | J.•6   | זינוי                                     | let.   | -1.6.                                   |

| 5.abh                                   | Due lead | Stratbdan 10<br>Distruction of<br>expansional<br>Industrigation | Percense<br>Indense of<br>Aecose | Sheritation 11:<br>Elintration of<br>esperatorithe on<br>Inducation geode<br>and 6.255<br>Increase in<br>foreign caritor<br>Induces | Percente de<br>Increate de<br>Ancreate | Similaten 12<br>Distrution of<br>estercorthy on<br>Indental good<br>and So<br>Indenesia<br>Coloradela<br>coloradela<br>coloradela | Presenoge<br>heren er er<br>destrere |
|---|----------|---|----------------------------------|---|--|---|--------------------------------------|
| Composite price of syntratisms<br>(cons | 9459     | 855   | 8.1                              | 0.660   | ¥1.                                    | 6462  | 2                                    |
| Composite price of transmitul<br>goode  | 6.767    | 6.Tel   | 54                               | 6 Te  | <b>.</b>                               | 6.T6 <del>6</del>   | • •                                  |
| Corporte price of services              |          | 212   | F •                              | 6429  | T.                                     | e M   | F.                                   |
| en els elseg                            | IS LEI   | 42  | F                                | 176.42  | ŝ                                      | -74   | 941                                  |
| éverge serul que                        | 3        | 5   | 22                               | <b>N</b> .  | 175                                    | 5   | 177<br>177                           |
|   |          |   |                                  |   |  |   |                                      |

| lidelia BB - 17 Marty mana   | iunes to the beau year e | n zakona pr  |                                |                             |  |  |
|------------------------------|--------------------------|--|--------------------------------|-----------------------------|--|--|
|                              | Agreuture<br>houwheldu   | i Nitre<br>su <del>cha</del><br>un <del>gh</del> iyana | i hrada<br>sector<br>anglegens | Narveni<br>sets<br>undicyce | Nan-<br>Nationg  |  |
| litter dense vers por seefly |                          |  |                                |                             |  |  |
| ومعاربة عدارية               | 200 H                    | NEC 1  |                                | Xv0.                        |  |  |
| Smbion 10                    | N.B.J.                   | Xev  |                                | 215 in                      | 212 R  |  |
|                              |                          | (%E);0   | (2747)                         | (X250)                      | (X, iZO)   |  |
| Smbion ! !                   | 51411                    | 20421  | х<br>Я<br>Л                    | X 12 12                     |  |  |
|                              | Ste ro I                 | (Ster.o)   | (%227 d                        | (Xaza)                      |  |  |
| Smbion <sup>1</sup> 2        | 297 B                    | S.(6)  | é<br>A                         | хя<br>Я                     |  |  |
|                              | (XE):0-1                 | (Su 191  | ХR<br>H                        | (XSV 0)                     | (%+80-1  |  |
| Lingth criptivity            |                          |  |                                |                             |  |  |
| and()                        | 25111                    | X20 6  | X926                           | XOCE                        | Nation of the second se |  |
| Smbion 10                    | XR -                     | X6/ 6  | XED                            | 3/0%                        | 3.17K  |  |
|                              | (X5)*0                   | (X.i.'0)   | (X2), D                        | (%+/0)                      | (%6/0)   |  |
| Smbion ! !                   | NPI'I                    | 210 B  | 2005                           | 202%                        | Note to  |  |
|                              | (X2010)                  | (Xero)   | (X0), 0                        | (Sucol                      | (X +00)  |  |
| Smbion <sup>1</sup> 2        | 2020                     | 2 22 X   | %2/B                           | X140                        | 7.03X  |  |
|                              | (XUZ01)                  | (Xa) (2)   | (XE) H                         | (XSC DI                     | (X0207)  |  |
|                              |                          |  |                                |                             |  |  |

|                       | Agroutorna<br>householde | INDE<br>sector<br>under years | i hraka<br>wetro<br>ungi cyasa | Norveni<br>Mar<br>Marked | Nan-<br>Verkang |
|-----------------------|--------------------------|-------------------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------|-----------------|
| Secondary on persenta |                          |                               |                                |                          |                 |
| (aigita+2) item       | 4.10X                    |                               | 2110                           | X05+                     |                 |
| Smithan 1 0           | 2121                     | 2124                          | X 100                          | 7505                     | X81-            |
|                       | ¢æaal                    | (972).0]                      | (X0)/d                         | (Xeool                   |                 |
| Smbion ! !            | XEI'N                    | 288 o                         | 213                            | X:05                     | ×6,             |
|                       | (%2010)                  | (Xeero)                       |                                |                          |                 |
| Smithon 1 2           | Ĭ,                       | XA                            | 285                            | 7227                     | X51'7           |
|                       | (XB) (P)                 |                               | (Xeer of                       | (X100 P)                 | (Xero-I         |
| Kiantas roms(odit)    | 8                        | 5.<br>19.<br>19.              | R                              | 20052                    | 333148          |
| Smitten I D           |                          | 52,575,5                      | 2242,001                       |                          | 242220          |
|                       | (Xiqi)                   | (%)<br>2011 - 1               | (%29 i                         | (X12) -                  |                 |
| Smithian !!           | 2,220,222                |                               |                                | 24 12 220                | Z 44000 r       |
|                       | (X <b>94</b> 72)         | (X.27.2)                      | (XE) 2                         | (Su22)                   | [3 <b>RX</b> ]  |
| Smitten 1 2           | 2) 222) 202              |                               |                                | 24.04                    | 2,527,562       |
|                       | (X2010)                  | (% <b>9</b> 8%)               | (X:0+                          | (X.144)                  |                 |
|                       |                          |                               |                                |                          |                 |

|                      | Agroution<br>Approximation | I Vitic<br>Vieto<br>Vieto<br>Vieto | lih tada<br>sector<br>un pi cyana | Naraen<br>Mar<br>Mar<br>Mar<br>Mar<br>Mar<br>Mar<br>Mar<br>Mar<br>Mar<br>Mar | Nan-<br>Kerhang |
|----------------------|----------------------------|------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|-----------------|
| Povely to se (cecto) |                            |                                    | R<br>Ø                            | A<br>Ø   | R               |
| Smitten 1 0          |                            |                                    |                                   |  |                 |
|                      | [2. <sup>m</sup> %)        | [2. <sup>11</sup> %)               | р. <sup>н</sup> Х)                | [Z71%]   | [271 X]         |
| Smbion ! !           |                            |                                    |                                   |  |                 |
|                      | 6.0ezi                     | (X08/2)                            |                                   |  | ( <b>200%</b> ) |
| Smitten 1 2          |                            |                                    |                                   |  | 8               |
|                      | <b>8</b> . (8)             | (%,1,6)                            | (X.1.12                           | (%).(8)  | (5.1.2)         |
|                      |                            |                                    |                                   |  |                 |

|  | nativity unutyan <del>z</del> | <u>r dinindaci c-</u> | חוביד לשורש כח  | i <b>eg</b> noulbund ge  | Xd¥              |                  |
|--|-------------------------------|-----------------------|-----------------|--|------------------|------------------|
|  |                               | Agroution             | NUR<br>Autor    | in the second se |                  | itan-<br>itarian |
|  |                               |                       | ungt: yes       | ung syaa   |                  |                  |
| wadaanaanpeuj                                | te,                           |                       |                 |  |                  |                  |
|  |                               | 727 B                 | XS/EI           | 7.67   | 2005i            | X055;            |
|  |                               |                       | XIZE I          | XAR  | XIII E           | NZ/Ri            |
|  |                               | (X 14 P)              | (X107 07)       | (217 H   | ()E-H            |                  |
|  | jo P                          | 2021                  | XBVE I          | 2<br>B<br>R  | 2.8.2            | 21X              |
|  |                               | ŠSO- I                | (Xu/0)          | () <b>193</b> ()   | ( <b>30</b> .)   |                  |
| Lingth or portanty                           |                               |                       |                 |  |                  |                  |
|  |                               | 8.22 B                | 200 R           | 200  | %5/E             | 287              |
| di na se |                               | 2010                  | XIII D          | XQ/P   | NIT.             | 7,5%             |
|  |                               | (X1617)               | (X10519-1       | (Yungh   | 27<br>27<br>27   | PLAX (           |
|  | Ì                             | No.                   | Xire            | XEE  |                  |                  |
|  |                               | \$z+0                 | (XSYO)          |  | (XJFID           | )205 d           |
| Secondry of private                          |                               |                       |                 |  |                  |                  |
|  |                               | 2058                  | 200 C           | N. K   | XEY              | 787<br>7         |
| de nacena XD:                                |                               | 21.5<br>2             | 4 20X           | NE(*   | 2117<br>7        |                  |
|  |                               |                       | (2)<br>20<br>20 | ))<br>25 P   | 2<br>1<br>1<br>1 |                  |
|  | Ì                             | 6.21%                 | 2 F X           | 21215  | 2002             |                  |
|  |                               | Ø720                  | (X250           |  |                  |                  |

|                          | Agroutome<br>householde | INDE<br>xecto<br>engleyee | i htte<br>secto<br>anglopeo | Martin<br>Martin<br>Martin | Nar-<br>Variang   |
|--------------------------|-------------------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------------------|-------------------|
| Mantas romajado)         | ז פו'צוג                | 10.04                     |                             | <b>田</b> 7462              | 241 2 <b>30</b> 1 |
| 10% rows n stately       |                         |                           |                             | 3419.111                   | 2450,425          |
|                          | (2.18%)                 | ( <b>250</b> 2)           | ( <b>X 1</b> d              | (XUFI                      | p 42%)            |
| 10% december in addition | 20 N                    | 5,0007                    | N B R                       |                            | 0141 <b>0</b> 12  |
|                          | 9 <b>09</b> - 1         | 2<br>8<br>-               |                             | )<br>(2007 i -             | (X <b>-5</b> -1-  |
| المطريقة العاقدين ومطول  |                         |                           |                             |                            |                   |
| 10% rossen stately       |                         |                           |                             |                            |                   |
|                          | 80.1<br>1               | ()<br>()<br>()<br>()      | 20<br>1                     | 9<br>6<br>1                | 96.H              |
| 10% decements a stratedy |                         |                           |                             |                            |                   |
|                          | (2C-9-                  | (21.1P)                   | 2<br>2<br>1                 | 20°9                       | 2.H               |
|                          |                         |                           |                             |                            |                   |

## Appendix C: Simulations and the impact on income distribution



Figure 2: Density Functions for Import Leviffs on Agricultural Goods (Public Sector Employees)





Figure 4 : DensityFunctions for Import Farith on Agricultural Goods (No neuron Salt Employed)





## Figure 5 : Density Functions for Import Briffs on Agricultural Goods (Nonworking)

Figure ti : Decours Fuections for Export Torrifs on Agricultural Croods. [Agricultural Housebolds]





Figure 8 : Density Functions for Export Parific on Agric ultural Goods (Printan Sector Employees)



Figure 9 : Density Functions for Export Fariffs on Agricultural Goods (Mon-farm & M Employed)





Figure 10 : Density Functions for Export Lariff on Agric ultural Goods (Non-working)













Figure 20 : Density Functions for Export Tariffs on Indus trial Goods (Non-working)



## **Other recent publications in the AERC Research Papers Series:**

- An Empirical Analysis of the Determinants of Food Imports in Congo, by Léonard Nkouka Safoulanitou and Mathias Marie Adrien Ndinga, Research Paper 195.
- Determinants of a Firm's Level of Exports: Evidence from Manufacturing Firms in Uganda, by Aggrey Niringiye
- and Richard Tuyiragize, Research Paper 196.
- Supply Response, Risk and Institutional Change in Nigerian Agriculture, by Joshua Olusegun Ajetomobi, Research Paper 197.
- Multidimensional Spatial Poverty Comparisons in Cameroon, by Aloysius Mom Njong, Research Paper 198.
- Earnings and Employment Sector Choice in Kenya, by Robert Kivuti Nyaga, Research Paper 199.
- *Convergence and Economic Integration in Africa: the Case of the Franc Zone Countries*, by Latif A.G. Dramani, Research Paper 200.
- Analysis of Health Care Utilization in Côte d'Ivoire, by Alimatou Cisse, Research Paper 201.
- *Financial Sector Liberalization and Productivity Change in Uganda's Commercial Banking Sector*, by Kenneth Alpha Egesa, Research Paper 202.
- Competition and performace in Uganda's Banking System, by Adam Mugume, Research Paper 203.
- Parallel Market Exchange Premiums and Customs and Excise Revenue in Nigeria, by Olumide S. Ayodele and Frances N. Obafemi, Research Paper 204.
- Fiscal Reforms and Income Inequality in Senegal and Burkina Faso: A Comparative Study, by Mbaye Diene, Research Paper 205.
- Factors Influencing Technical Efficiencies among Selected Wheat Farmers in Uasin Gishu District, Kenya, by James Njeru, Research Paper 206.
- *Exact Configuration of Poverty, Inequality and Polarization Trends in the Distribution of well-being in Cameroon,* by Francis Menjo Baye, Research Paper 207.
- Child Labour and Poverty Linkages: A Micro Analysis from Rural Malawian Data, by Levision S. Chiwaula, Research Paper 208.
- The Determinants of Private Investment in Benin: A Panel Data Analysis, by Sosthène Ulrich Gnansounou, Research Paper 209.
- Contingent Valuation in Community-Based Project Planning: The Case of Lake Bamendjim Fishery Restocking in Cameroon, by William M. Fonta et al., Research Paper 210.
- Multidimensional Poverty in Cameroon: Determinants and Spatial Distribution, by Paul Ningaye et al., Research Paper 211.
- What Drives Private Saving in Nigeria, by Tochukwu E. Nwachukwu and Peter Odigie, Research Paper 212.
- *Board Independence and Firm Financial Performance: Evidence from Nigeria,* by Ahmadu U. Sanda et al., Research Paper 213.
- Quality and Demand for Health Care in Rural Uganda: Evidence from 2002/03 Household Survey, by Darlison Kaija and Paul Okiira Okwi, Research Paper 214.
- Capital Flight and its Determinants in the Franc Zone, by Ameth Saloum Ndiaye, Research Paper 215.
- The Efficacy of Foreign Exchange Market Intervention in Malawi, by Kisukyabo Simwaka and Leslie Mkandawire, Research Paper 216.
- The Determinants of Child Schooling in Nigeria, by Olanrewaju Olaniyan, Research Paper 217.
- Influence of the Fiscal System on Income Distribution in Regions and Small Areas: Microsimulated CGE Model for Côte d'Ivoire, by Bédia F. Aka and Souleymane S. Diallo, Research Paper 218.
- Asset Price Developments in an Emerging Stock Market: The Case of Mauritius, by Sunil K. Bundoo, Research Paper 219.
- Intrahousehold Resource Allocation in Kenya, by Miriam Omolo, Research Paper 220.
- Volatility of Resource Inflows and Domestic Investment in Cameroon, by Sunday A. Khan, Research Paper 221.
- *Efficiency Wage, Rent-sharing Theories and Wage Determination in the Manufacturing Sector in Nigeria,* by Ben E. Aigbokhan, Research Paper 222.

- Government Wage Review Policy and Public-Private Sector Wage Differential in Nigeria, by Alarudeen Aminu, Research Paper 223.
- Rural Non-Farm Incomes and Poverty Reduction in Nigeria, by Awoyemi Taiwo Timothy, Research Paper 224.

What Do We Know After 15 Years of Using the United Nations Development Programme Human Development Index? By Jean Claude Saha, Research Paper 225.

- Uncertainty and Investment Behaviour in the Democratic Republic of Congo, by Xavier Bitemo Ndiwulu and Jean-Papy Manika Manzongani, Research Paper 226.
- An Analysis of Stock Market Anomalies and Momentum Strategies on the Stock Exchange of Mauritius, by S.K. Bundoo, Research Paper 227.

The Effect of Price Stability on Real Sector Performance in Ghana, by Peter Quartey, Research Paper 228. The Impact of Property Land Rights on the Production of Paddy Rice in the Tillabéry, Niamey and Dosso

- Regions of Niger, by Maman Nafiou Malam Maman and Boubacar Soumana, Research Paper 229.
- An Econometric Analysis of the Monetary Policy Reaction Function in Nigeria, by Chukwuma Agu, Research Paper 230.
- Investment in Technology and Export Potential of Firms in Southwest Nigeria, by John Olatunji Adeoti, Research Paper 231.
- Analysis of Technical Efficiency Differentials among Maize Farmers in Nigeria, by Luke Oyesola Olarinde, Research Paper 232.
- Import Demand in Ghana: Structure, Behaviour and Stability, by Simon Harvey and Kordzo Sedegah , Research Paper 233.